

The Dickinson Alumnus

Published Quarterly for the Alumni of Dickinson College and the Dickinson School of Law

- - Gilbert Malcolm, '15, '17L Editor - -Associate Editors - Dean M. Hoffman, '02, Whitfield J. Bell, Jr., '35

ALUMNI COUNCIL

Term Expires in 1949 Arthur J. Latham, '10 Everett E. Borton, '15 10 Dr. Oscar J. Eichhorn, '17 J. Milton Davidson, II, '33 Dr. John P. Milligan, '39 Mrs. Patricia Rupp Sourbeer, Class of 1946

NON

Class of 1950 Mary K. Line, '23 John B. Fowler, Jr., '34 Joy M. Cameron, Class of 1947

Class of 1951 Clinton DeWitt VanSiclen, '14 Paul L. Hutchison, '18 Dr. Rowland R. Lehman, '23 Mary K. Line, '23 John B. Fawler, '14 Cleas of 1951 Cleas of 1951 Mrs. Marletta H. Stitzel, '19 C. Wendell Holmes, '21 Thomas V. Zug, '33 C. Wendell Holmes, '21 Thomas V. Zug, '33 C. B. Hendrickson, Jr., '38 Herbert Sheidy, Class of 1948

ub.

into.

GENERAL ALUMNI ASSOCIATION OF DICKINSON COLLEGE

President					
Vice-President	Arthur	J. Latham	Treasurer	 .Glenn	E. Todd

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Continues College On Accredited List	1
President Edel Making Survey Tour Of Israel	4
Special Convocation Marks Founders Day	6
176th Commencement Program	8
To Award 9 Honorary Degrees At Commencement	9
Appointed To Pennsylvania Liquor Board	15
Becomes Dean Of Pennsylvania's Moore School	16
Writes Book On College Life And Customs	18
Becomes Principal Of High School in Harrisburg	22
Life Membership Roster Lists 817 Names	23
Personals	33
Obituary	39

Life Membership \$40. May be paid in two installments of \$20 each, six months apart or in \$10 installments.

Alumni dues \$2.00 per year, including \$1.00 for one year's subscription to the magazine. All communications should be addressed to

The Dickinson Alumnus, West College, Carlisle, Pa. "Entered as second-class matter May 23, 1923, at the post office at Carlisle, Pennsylvania, under the Act of March 3, 1879."

Continues College On Accredited List

THAT "the College is doing its work well" is the conclusion reached by a committee of the Middle States Association of Colleges and Secondary Schools which made a three-day inspection of Dickinson in March. Their report has recently been submitted to College officers.

In a penetrating analysis of the organization and operation of the College, both academic and financial, the Committee's report singles out what in its judgment are the essential facts about the College and, in some instances, offers suggestions of improvement and change.

The Middle States Association is the voluntary organization of the colleges and secondary schools, both public and private, of New York, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, Maryland, Delaware, and the District of Columbia, to establish and maintain sound academic standards. Accreditation by this group means that the graduates of the college may enter other institutions and proceed to graduate schools without special examination or other disability. Dickinson had been accredited since the founding of the Association. The College had never been inspected, however, because Dickinson was one of the colleges which formed the Association in the first place.

Two years ago the Association adopted a new policy and announced that each member institution will be inspected once every twelve years. The advantages of inspection by an independent group are obvious. President William W. Edel, when this resolution was adopted, immediately invited the Association to visit Dickinson this year. The inspection committee was composed of Dr. Paul D. Shafer, president of Packer Collegiate Institute, who served as chairman; Father William G. Ryan, president of Seton Hill College; Dr. Seymour Dunn, dean of Hobart College; Mr. D. L. Helfferich, vice-president of Ursinus College; and Professor Alice Jackson, librarian of Manhattanville College.

During the academic year 1947-48 Dickinson College undertook a year-long re-appraisal of itself. Every member of the faculty and many students served on committees which examined practically every aspect of the College from the selection of its faculty and students to the adequacy of fire drills in Conway Hall. This re-appraisal, which was desirable in any case, proved a valuable preparation for the visitation of the Middle States committee. In consequence, there was hardly a suggestion of the inspection committee that had not been considered by the Dickinson authorities, and in some cases plans of improvement were actually being formulated while the inspection committee was drawing up its report.

The Committee operated swiftly and efficiently. Each of the five members had his special tasks, and the group met regularly three times a day to assess their data and plan their next interviews. They talked to college officers and faculty members; they visited class rooms; they inspected records of all kinds; they pored over college publications; they talked to students, individually and in groups. One man visited a fraternity house for dinner; all went to chapel. They sliced through the College in a dozen directions to get cross-bearings on problems they were interested in. If they missed anything of importance, the College officers do not know what it is!

Several points stand out in the report of the Committee. In the first place, they were favorably impressed by the "fluidity" they noted in the College program, "especially as it is accompanied by alertness and frank self-criticism in most of the faculty and administrative officers interviewed." Again the Committee expressed itself as "impressed by the forward direction of the administration."

In the second place, the Committee referred frequently to the democratic spirit which prevails in the administration, the faculty, and the student body, within themselves and in their relations with one another. They approved the increasing use in the last two years of faculty committees to formulate college policy and the introduction of students into committees which are interested in student affairs. "Democratic procedure in the faculty," the Committee pointed out, "allows for a good deal of exchange of ideas, and relations between faculty and students seem easy and friendly." As to the president's office, "there seems to be no excessive centralization of authority" there, a condition the Committee approved.

In the third place, the Committee expressed the belief that the curriculum of the College "constitutes a well organized liberal arts program." Of certain lacks in the program, the Committee pointed out, the faculty has long been aware.

In the fourth place, the Committee considered the teaching staff "adequate, both in numbers and in professional competency." Faculty members are appointed "on the basis of definite, though not formally stated, standards, and a survey of the faculty lists indicates that this policy has been followed insofar as post-war conditions have permitted." Faculty recruitment seemed "careful." Permanency of tenure, a subject important to quality of instruction, the Committee found, is given only to full professors; "in practice, however, assistant and associate professors who have been with the institution more than seven years have in effect enjoyed tenure."

Finally, the Committee spoke in high terms of the careful management of the College's finances and of the good housekeeping apparent in most of the buildings and on the campus generally. "The physical facilities of the College are good, and in some cases very superior," the Committee declared; and it approved the plans for the expansion of the physical plant which are part of the Ten Year Development Program.

Commenting on the stated purpose of the College to provide a liberal arts education generally, mastery of written and spoken English, and the development of an ethical character and knowledge and appreciation of religion, the Committee pointed out that formal work in oral English is largely confined to a two-hour semester elective course; that the work in art and music ought to be increased; and that the work in religion tends to emphasize the merely rational aspects of religious life. More work in systematic philosophy was suggested as probably desirable.

Pointing out a problem that Dickinson teachers have often considered, the Committee suggested the necessity of providing for the best students in the College through a program of honors work which would attract most of the best students and give them an opportunity to do a good deal of independent work in their major fields. The present honors program has failed to attract many of the better student because its requirements are essentially for more work rather than a superior grade of work.

The Committee devoted a good deal of its investigation and report to the matter of student personnel. This is the work of the Dean of the College, the Dean of Men, and the Director of Admissions. Each of these officers is completing his second year in his post and delineations of authority are not yet clear. "The committee was impressed by the competence of the personnel and the extent to which they have the confidence of the students." "The college prides itself," the report continued, "on the fact that students at all times have direct access to the President, the two Deans, and the class deans."

But the Committee recognized that

the increased size of the College has created problems which, in its judgment, some existing administrative procedures cannot efficiently handle. This is especially true of the class deans, who, the Committee pointed out, must provide academic guidance for 200-250 students and teach several courses as well. The Committee made several specific proposals to abandon the class dean system and substitute a guidance program in which the work will be spread more evenly over more of the faculty in the freshman and sophomore years and in which guidance of upper classmen will rest with the departments.

The library of the College was highly praised, first because its staff is well trained, second because it comprehends its role in the College, and thirdly because of the happy liaison which exists between the library and its staff and the faculty and administration of the College, which is the achievement of all parties. The Committee's report pointed out that although the Dickinson library, with 81,000 volumes, has more books than the minimum figure set by the American Library Association standards, certain subject fields are less well represented than others. The annual budget appropriation for the library, the report states, falls several thousand dollars short of the standard for colleges of Dickinson's enrolment fixed by the American Library Association. Several problems of library administration, the Committee indicated, are the inevitable consequence of the architecture and room arrangement of Bosler Hall; these problems should be solved as soon as the library can make use of the present chapel room, when the Ten Year Development Program is completed.

Financial Campaign Passes Halfway Mark

THE approaching end of the first year of the \$750,000 drive to implement the initial phase of the Ten-Year Development Program finds the total within sight of the \$400,000 mark and all aspects of the appeal moving ahead satisfactorily. The special gifts drives which opened the campaign early last summer and the intensive alumni appeals launched since then continue to receive simultaneous emphasis.

Upwards of 300 alumni and friends of the College are actively assisting as solicitors, and John F. Bacon, '38, director of the Development Program, reports that they have expressed appreciation of this opportunity to have a hand in helping make Dickinson the best possible small college, the objective of the Program.

The "175 Club" whose members have subscribed one or more shares at \$175 apiece continues to grow. Names will be published in the next issue of *The Bronze Tablet*.

The areas of Trenton, Newark, Northern New Jersey, New York and Wilmington are now being organized for intensive drives on a schedule calling for completion of the work in these places by the end of June. It is expected that drives covering Washington, Baltimore, Easton, Allentown, Reading, Bethlehem and Chicago will be completed by the end of the current month. Harrisburg, York and Chambersburg, areas organized after the first of the year, have finished successful solicitations.

Areas not yet touched will be organized after the summer. Among these will be Philadelphia, Pittsburgh, Altoona, Wilkes-Barre and Scranton.

Although the intensive general drives have brought satisfactory results to date, it is known that only about 30 per cent of the total will come from this aspect of the appeal. The universal experience in such efforts as the College is now engaged is that 70 per cent of the total raised comes from 10 per cent of the total raised comes from 10 per cent of the contributors. This experience underscores the need for continued emphasis on special gifts until all prospects have had opportunity to subscribe.

President Edel Making Survey Tour of Israel



PRESIDENT EDEL WITH BRIEFCASE IN HAND TURNS OVER ADMINISTRATION OF THE COL-LEGE TO VICE PRESIDENT GILBERT MALCOLM AS THEY EXCHANGE FAREWELLS ON THE PRESIDENT'S DEPARTURE FOR ISRAEL. GEORGE SHUMAN, JR., TREASURER OF THE COLLEGE, LOOKS ON. THE PHOTO WAS MADE AT THE EAST ENTRANCE TO THE BASEMENT OF OLD WEST.

PRESIDENT William W. Edel left New York on April 20 for Israel as member of a group of 15 American educators, editors, businessmen and ministers chosen by the American Christian Palestine Committee to make a study tour of Israel and neighboring areas. His schedule calls for him to return to the campus about May 20.

He sailed from New York on the Queen Mary. From London the party flew to Paris and thence to Rome, stopping briefly at both capitals, before going on by plane to Tel Aviv. Fifteen days, May 1 to 15, were to be spent in Israel and vicinity for a study of conditions there, particularly the relations of the Israeli government with its minorities and the surrounding Arab nations. Members were free to confer with government officials, tour new settlements and to make their own appraisal of Israel's economic, social and political needs and problems.

In February President Edel was in Chicago to address leaders of Reform Jewish congregations in the Great Lakes region at a conference of the National Federation of Temple Brotherhoods, which sponsors the Jewish Chautauqua Society whose speakers have visited the campus on a number of occasions through the years. In March he and Dr. Arthur M. Prinz, economist and member of the faculty, participated in a three-day meeting on international relations studies held at Princeton under sponsorship of the University's Woodrow Wilson School and the Brookings Institute, Washington, D. C., in cooperation with the U. S. Department of State.

The American Christian Palestine Committee, which has headquarters at 41 East 42nd Street, New York, announced that it had requested President Edel to make the trip to Israel because of his long interest in interfaith affairs and his practical knowledge gained by world travel in 30 years of Navy service. At a dinner for the tour group in New York on the eve of sailing, Dr. Carl Hermann Voss, chairman of the Committee's executive council, urged the members to bring back truths that would dispel "misinformation and untruths about Israel." He told them to go with open minds and with no preconceived notions or pre-established conclusions.

"We ask you to return with only one requirement fulfilled: come with facts and established truths," said Dr. Voss. "Too often is Israel inaccurately and inadequately interpreted, too often is she unjustly accused and unfairly described to the public. By your reports you can right the balance."

Newspaper dispatches from Rome stated that 11 members of the tour group had been received in special audience by Pope Pius during the group's brief stay in Rome but it was not known on the campus whether President Edel was in the audience. It is believed that he arrived in Tel Aviv in time to witness the celebrations of the first anniversary of the establishment of Israel as a republic.

Among persons on the tour with President Edel are: Mayor Stanley W. Church of New Rochelle, N. Y.; Marshall N. Dana, editor of the Oregon Journal, Portland; Mrs. Louise S. Freese, columnist on the Sioux City (Iowa) Journal-Tribune; Judge George E. Holt of Florida's 11th Judicial Circuit; Spencer D. Irwin, associate editor of the Cleveland Plain Dealer; Dean Thomas Clark Pollock of New York University; the Rev. Reuben K. Youngdahl, pastor of Mount Olivet Lutheran Church, Minneapolis; the Rev. Harvey W. Hollis, executive secretary of the Albany, N. Y., Council of Churches; the Rev. Dr. John Paul Jones, pastor of the Union Church of Bay Ridge, Brooklyn, N. Y., and Dr. Carl Baehr, executive secretary of the American Christian Palestine Committee.

The expenses of the tour were underwritten by local affiliates of the Committee, co-chairmen of which are U. S. Senators Owen Brewster and James M. Mead and Dr. Daniel A. Poling. Helen Gahagan Douglas, the Congresswoman, is the secretary. Sumner Welles and Senator Arthur H. Vandenburg are among the vice chairmen. The executive council includes Dr. Reinhold Niebuhr, the noted theologian, and Dr. Ralph W. Sockman, Congressman Daniel J. Flood, 1927L, is on the advisory council.

To Teach at Southern Illinois

Dr. Walter B. Carver, '99, until his retirement a member of the faculty of Cornell University, has accepted an appointment to the summer faculty of the mathematics department at Southern Illinois University, Carbondale, Ill.

Dr. Carver has served as president of the Mathematics Association of America, and has been secretary-treasurer since 1943. From 1932 to 1936, he was editor-in-chief of the *American Mathematics Monthly* and he is one of the authors of *Formulas and Tables for Engineers*, published in 1914.

To Represent College

The Reverend Bishop Robert Nelson Spencer, '03, Episcopalian Bishop of West Missouri, will serve as the delegate of Dickinson College and representative of President William W. Edel at the centennial commencement of William Jewell College at Liberty, Mo., on May 23 and 24. A few years ago, he served as the delegate of the College at the installation of President Binns, of William Jewell College.

Special Convocation Marks Founders Day



REVELLE W. BROWN

FOUNDERS Day was observed at the College on May 5 with a special convocation at which four honorary degrees were conferred and an address was delivered by Thomas Creigh, of Highland Park, III., a corporation lawyer with offices in Chicago, who is descended from one of the early trustees of the College. Bosler Hall was filled with students, members of the faculty and many guests. Boyd Lee Spahr, '00, president of the board of trustees, presided.

Bishop John Wesley Lord, '27, resident head of the Boston Area, Methodist Church, received the degree of doctor of laws. This degree also was conferred by Vice-President Gilbert Malcolm on Wayne Chatfield-Taylor, special economic advisor to Paul Hoffman, director of the Economic Cooperation Administration, and on Revelle W. Brown, Philadelphia, president of the Reading Company. Samuel B. Schofield, dean of Western Maryland College and professor of chemistry there, received the degree of doctor of science.

It was the first visit to the campus by Bishop Lord since his election to the



JOHN WESLEY LORD

Methodist episcopacy last June, one of the youngest clergymen ever to reach that office. The College gave him the degree of doctor of divinity six years ago.

Mr. Taylor, who has held many high government offices, including Assistant Secretary of the Treasury and Under Secretary of Commerce, and Mr. Brown, whose granddaughter, Patricia Vickery, is a student at the College, were at Dickinson just a year ago as panel speakers on the 175th anniversary celebration program.

Participating in the convocation as sponsors of the degree recipients were Frank E. Masland, Jr., and Merle W. Allen, local trustees of the College; Rev. Dr. William E. Watkins, '05, of Harrisburg, and Dean Russell I. Thompson. The College Choir sang. Dr. Lewis Guy Rohrbaugh was procession marshal.

Mr. Creigh, who made the address, is the great, great grandson of Judge John Creigh, an early leading citizen of Carlisle, who was a trustee of the College from 1788 to his death in 1813. A son of the judge, also named John, was a member of the Class of 1792 and a



SAMUEL B. SCHOFIELD

trustee from 1827 to 1833. Two sons of the latter were graduates of the College, Thomas, in 1828, and Alfred, in 1830.

Mr. Creigh, a Princetonian, looked upon the devotion to freedom and liberty by the nation's founders as a challenge to this generation to "live true to the heritage." He expressed the fear that the "inalienable rights" are being stolen by overambitious men in government through subtle propaganda and other means and warned that the widening scope of governmental functions, including the growing number of social and economic schemes, is jeopardizing individual freedom as conceived by the founding fathers. America, he said, is faced with the "tyranny of too much government."

He said that the general objective of human rights and social programs of the United States and the United Nations is not so much the insuring the rights of the individual as the setting forth the duty of the State to provide such things as social security, medical care, stability of employment, just standards of compensation and the like. "This is a far cry from the terms and provisions of our own Declaration of Independence where it is the liberty of the individual citizen



WAYNE CHATFIELD-TAYLOR

and his freedom from arbitrary restraints and impositions by government that are to be effectuated," he said.

During the year the College received a number of letters and other items of historical interest for the fast-growing Dickinsoniana collection and these gifts were acknowledged by Dr. Whitfield J. Bell, Jr., '35, of the faculty. They were on public display on Founders Day, and are listed elsewhere in this issue.

After the convocation representatives of the students and faculty went to the Old Graveyard to place wreaths on the grave of Charles Nisbet, the first president, and the Creigh family plot. Brief remarks were made by Dr. Milton E. Flower, of the faculty, whose family is connected by marriage with the Creighs, and Dr. Bell.

Visits Campus

Dr. Corneille Heymans, winner of the 1938 Nobel Prize and professor of medicine at the University of Ghent, who is in this country for a series of lectures, was among the campus visitors on Founders Day, having come up from Washington in company with Wayne Chatfield-Taylor, one of the honorary degree recipients that day.

	DICKINSON COLLEGE
	176th Commencement Program
	Daylight Saving Time
	Senior Day-Friday, June 3
3:30 P. M.	Ivy Oration Passing of the Old Stone Steps Presentation of The 1902 Award Senior Induction
6:00 P. M. 8:00 P. M. 9:00 P. M. to	Dinner of Alumni Council, College Commons Meeting of Board of Trustees, Tome Building Commencement Ball, Alumni Gymnasium Music by Howard Gale, '36 and His Orchestra
1:00 A.M.	Tickets \$1.00 per person
	Alumni Day-Saturday, June 4
9:00 A.M.	Phi Beta Kappa Meeting, Memorial Hall
10:30 A.M.	Annual Meeting of General Alumni Association, West College
11:30 A.M.	Organ Recital, Bosler Hall By Victoria Hann, '49, College Organist
12:30 P. M.	Alumni Luncheon, Alumni Gymnasium, Tickets 50c
2:30 P. M.	Baseball, Dickinson vs. Gettysburg, Biddle Field
3:00 P. M.	"John Dickinson-His College" Sound motion picture in color, Bosler Hall
5:00 P. M.	The President's Reception At the President's House
to 6:00 P. M.	At the President's House
6:00 P. M.	Fraternity Banquets
8:30 P. M. 9:00 P. M.	"John Dickinson—His College"—Bosler Hall Alumni Prom on Campus Concert by the Carlisle Band
	Commencement Day-Sunday, June 5
10:00 A.M.	Academic Procession, West College
10:30 A.M.	Baccalaureate Service, Alumni Gymnasium Sermon by Bishop Fred Pierce Corson
12:00 Noon	Class Reunion Dinners
2:30 P. M.	Academic Procession, West College
3:00 P. M.	Commencement Exercises, Alumni Gymnasium Address by the Honorable John Wesley Snyder Secretary of the Treasury

8

To Award 9 Honorary Degrees At Commencement



FRANK E. BAKER

NINE honorary degrees, six to alumni, and including one to the Honorable John Wesley Snyder, Secretary of the Treasury, who will be the speaker, will be conferred at the 176th Commencement exercises in the Alumni Gymnasium on Sunday, June 5, at 3 o'clock.

Five of the six alumni to be honored will receive their degrees in their class reunion years. They are Joel Claster and the Rev. Frank Y. Jaggers, both of 1914; Lester F. Johnson and the Rev. Ira S. Pimm, both of 1919; and Dr. Paul R. Burkholder, of 1924.

The Secretary of the Treasury will receive the degree of doctor of laws, as will Frank E. Baker, prominent Philadelphian.

Joel Claster, '14, '16L, president of Luria Brothers and Company, Inc., Philadelphia, will be awarded the degree of doctor of commercial science.

The degree of doctor of science in education will be conferred upon Lloyd Wellington Johnson, '01, headmaster of Adelphi Academy, Brooklyn, N. Y., and also on Lester F. Johnson, '19, president of York Junior College, York, Pa.

Dr. Paul R. Burkholder, '24, dis-



JOHN WESLEY SNYDER

coverer of chloromycetin, Eaton professor of botany and Fellow of Silliman College at Yale University, will be awarded the degree of doctor of science. He already holds a Ph.D. degree from Cornell University.

Three will receive the degree of doctor of divinity: the Rev. Frank Y. Jaggers, '14, Washington, D. C., the Rev. Ira S. Pimm, '19, Trenton, N. J., and Rabbi William Franklin Rosenblum, New York City.

A veteran of World War I, in which he served with the Field Artillery of the 32nd Division in the A.E.F., and holder of the Medal for Merit for his outstanding services in World War II, Mr. John W. Snyder has risen steadily in his banking career from his first job as a bookkeeper in the First National Bank of Forrest City, Ark., to be Secretary of the Treasury of the United States.

Born in Jonesboro, Ark., Mr. Snyder graduated from the high school there and attended Vanderbilt University. After ten years at the bank in Forrest City, he joined the field service of the Controller of Currency in 1931 and demonstrated unusual abilities in the liquidation of in-



LLOYD WELLINGTON JOHNSON

solvent national banks during the next six years. In 1937 he became head of the St. Louis agency of the Reconstruction Finance Corporation, serving until July 1940, when he was brought to Washington as special assistant to the chairman of the R.F.C. Board, and he soon became one of the organizers of the Defense Plant Corporation and its operational vice-president and director. Before the end of 1944 this Corporation had commitments in excess of ten billion dollars covering manufacturing plants and facilities connected with the procurement of war material in this country and many more millions for the production of critical materials in other lands. It was for his service with this agency that President Truman upon recommendation of the War Department and the Medal Awards Board, presented the Medal for Merit on May 14, 1947.

For a year after the war, Mr. Snyder was vice-president of the First National Bank of St. Louis, but in April 1945 President Truman appointed him Federal Loan Administrator. A few months later he became director of the Office of War Mobilization and Reconversion. He resigned from this directorship upon joining the President's cabinet as Secretary of the Treasury on June 25, 1946.



JOEL CLASTER

After his return from World War I, Mr. Snyder married Miss Evelyn Cook, daughter of R. F. Cook, a cotton planter of Mississippi and Arkansas. A daughter, Edith Ducie Snyder, is an only child. She is a graduate of John Burroughs School, St. Louis; Bradford College, Bradford, Mass., and George Washington University, Washington, D. C.

Mr. Frank E. Baker, who will receive an LL.D., since 1929 has been a member of the firm of Baker, Weeks & Harden, Philadelphia investment brokers and is a member of the New York Stock Exchange. His firm also holds membership in the Philadelphia Stock Exchange and the New York Curb Exchange and has offices in the Lincoln-Liberty Building, Philadelphia. He is a prominent Methodist layman, vice-president of the Board of Home Missions and Church Extension, trustee and president of the board of Methodist Hospital, Philadelphia, and trustee and president of the board of Drew University. He served as delegate to the first assembly of the World Council of Churches. He is a director of Henry K. Wampole & Co., the Associated Hospital Service of Philadelphia, the Cramp Shipbuilding Co., the Better Business Bureau, and the Philadelphia Stock Exchange. He is a Mason, a



LESTER F. JOHNSON

member of Union League, the Midday Bond and the Philadelphia Country Club.

Born in Louisville, Ill., he attended Shurtleff College at Alton and received a B.S. degree from the University of Pennsylvania in 1911. His wife is the former Miss Gladys W. Cambell, and their three daughters are married.

Joel Claster is a native of Lock Haven, Pa., and a graduate of the high school there. He received his Ph.B. from the College in 1914 and an A.M. in 1916 when he graduated from the Dickinson Law School with an LL.B.

After practising law in Harrisburg and service in World War I, he became associated with Luria Brothers and Company, a metal scrap brokerage firm, rising to become one of the leading figures in the industry. In recent years he has twice served on Presidential committees to survey metal salvage resources in Europe. His wife is the former Dora Silberman. They have two sons, Stanley and Robert, and a daughter, Marjorie.

A former member of the faculty of the old Dickinson Preparatory School will be honored when Lloyd Wellington Johnson, '03, receives the degree of doctor of science. He taught history and English there for three years after his gradu-



PAUL R. BURKHOLDER

ation before going in 1907 to Adelphi Academy where he has been ever since, as teacher of history, then principal from 1919, and finally headmaster in 1948. He had one vacation when he taught during the summer of 1943 at the Dickinson war college. He received his master's degree at Harvard University in 1907. He is a Presbyterian, a member of Phi Kappa Sigma and for a number of years has been a member of the Board of Trustees of the College. His wife is the former Miss Georgia Harrison. Their home is in Caldwell, N. J., and they have a daughter, Carolyn Elizabeth.

Another educator who will receive an Sc.D. in education is Lester F. Johnson, who was born in Lewes, Del., and graduated from the high school there. For five years after his graduation from the College he taught mathematics at the Wesley Collegiate Institute in Dover, and since 1925 has been on the faculty of York Collegiate Institute and York Junior College, of which he is now the president. He has the degree of master of science from the University of Pennsylvania. He is a Theta Chi, a member of Phi Kappa Delta and the Rotary Club of York. His son was a student of the College prior to his anission to the



IRA S. PIMM

Naval Academy, from which he graduated with the rank of ensign. He has a daughter, Ella Elizabeth.

The February 1949 number of THE DICKINSON ALUMNUS, in an article "Finds Drug in Common Soil To Cure Mankind," attempted to tell part of the story of Dr. Paul R. Burkholder, '24, who will be awarded the degree of doctor of science.

A graduate of the Chambersburg High School, Dr. Burkholder received his A.B. from the College in 1924, and the Ph.D. degree from Cornell University in 1929. That year he became curator of biology at the Museum of Science, Buffalo, N. Y., and then in 1932-33 was a National Research Council Fellow in the biological sciences at Harvard University, and the next year he held the same fellowship at Columbia University. He was associate professor of botany at Connecticut College for Women, New London, Conn., from 1934 to 1938, and he held a similar post at the University of Missouri the next two years. In 1940 he joined the faculty of Yale University as associate professor of plant physiology. He is now Eaton professor of botany.

The Rev. Frank Y. Jaggers, member of the Baltimore Conference and pastor of the Douglas Memorial Methodist



FRANK Y. JAGGERS

Church, Washington, D. C., will receive his D.D. degree on the 35th anniversary of his graduation at the same time his son, Dr. F. Y. Jaggers, Jr., physician of Chevy Chase, will be on the campus for his tenth reunion.

Born in Philadelphia, he graduated from Kensington Institute and since the day he entered Dickinson has been active in college and alumni affairs. He is a past president of the Dickinson Club of Baltimore and also of the Washington Club, where his son is now president. He is a Mason and past master of his lodge. He is the author of many poems, some published in the *Christian Ad*vocate and others in his own booklets.

Coming back for his own 30th reunion and the graduation of his son, Donald, the Rev. Ira S. Pimm will also receive the D.D. degree. He was born in Camden, N. J., graduated from the high school there and from Conway Hall. A member of the Class of 1919, his College career was interrupted by service as a second lieutenant of infantry in World War I. He received his B.D. from Drew Theological Seminary in 1922 and entered the New Jersey Conference, serving various churches until he became superintendent of the Trenton District in 1946. During that time he held many



WILLIAM F. ROSENBLUM

important posts and was a delegate to the General Conference of the Methodist Church last year.

Rabbi William F. Rosenblum, who will also receive the degree of doctor of divinity, is the rabbi of Temple Israel in New York City. He has an A.B. from C.C.N.Y. and an LL.B. from the Tulane School of Law, and is a graduate of the Hebrew Union College, rabbinical course. He is the president of the American Association of Reform Rabbis, president of the Synagogue of America, a member of the President's Committee on Juvenile Delinquency, a member of the National Commission of UNESCO, and is one of the outstanding leaders of the Boy Scouts of America, the Jewish Welfare Board, the National Hillel Foundation, and many other community projects.

Hospital Chief of Staff

Dr. Roy W. Mohler, '17, a trustee of the College and medical chief of the Methodist Episcopal Hospital, Philadelphia, was elected chief of staff at the January meeting of the medical staff.

Another Dickinsonian, the Rev. William H. Ford, D.D., '94, is secretary and chaplain of the Hospital.



FRED P. CORSON

To Preach Baccalaureate

Bishop Fred P. Corson, '17, former president of the college, will preach the sermon at the Baccalaureate Service to be held in the Alumni Gymnasium on Sunday morning, June 5 at 10:30 o'clock.

His son, Hampton P. Corson, who has been admitted to Jefferson Medical College, Philadelphia, is a member of the senior class and will receive his diploma at the 176th Commencement Exercises that afternoon.

Lycoming College Appointments

The faculty standings of five Dickinsonians at Lycoming College, Williamsport, Pa., as it became established as a four-year college, were announced by President John W. Long, '07, in March.

Dean J. Milton Skeath, '21, of the department of psychology, was named a full professor.

Three of the 20 members of the faculty ranked as assistant professors are Joseph D. Babcock, '23, physics; J. Milnor Dorey, '00, English; and John P. Graham, '37, English.

Donald G. Remley, '25, was named an instructor of mathematics and physics.

Issues Warnings On Admission To College

B ECAUSE many more young women have applied for admission to the September, 1949, freshman class than there are accommodations, there will be no further acceptance of applications from women unless there are cancellations, Prof. Benjamin D. James, director of admissions, has announced. Applications from men are still being considered.

Concerning 1950, Professor James states: "There are already many applications on file for September, 1950. The Committee on Admissions strongly recommends that prospective students apply during their third year in secondary school. The Committee then can base its decision on three years of secondary school work, the recommendation of the principal and the results of the College Entrance Examination Board tests. If a student is doing well scholastically in his first three years of secondary school and does equally well in the Scholastic Aptitude Test of the College Board in June or August, 1949, it is possible that his completed application can be reviewed in October, 1949, and that he can be accepted at that early date for admission in September, 1950."

All persons applying for admission must take either the College Entrance Board Examinations or similar tests administered by the College. Applicants who are not in the upper half of their class are required to take the College Entrance Board Examinations.

"Many Dickinsonians," said Professor James, "have been extremely helpful in admissions. Our sincere thanks go to them. Dickinson students become Dickinson alumni, so let us resolve to continue to assist the College in recommending fine students. The Office of Admissions will be glad to provide desired information."

Religion-in-Life Week

Unusual student interest and participation marked a "week" of religious emphasis and evaluation held on the campus in February. Termed Religionin-Life Week, it had as central theme "Formula for Living."

The leaders were the Rev. Bert Helm, pastor of St. John's Evangelical Church, Fort Worth, Texas; the Rev. George Christian Anderson, rector of Trinity Episcopal Church, Swarthmore, Pa.; Rabbi Philip David Bookstaber, of Ohev Sholom Temple, Harrisburg, Pa.; Rev. Dr. W. Emory Hartman, a former pastor of Allison Memorial Methodist Church and now pastor of Grace Methodist Church, Harrisburg; and the Rev. Bruce Gideon, the Methodist student pastor at the Pennsylvania State College. All were on the campus through the week.

Rev. Mr. Helm made six chapel talks and with the other leaders conducted nightly group discussions in the fraternity houses and held personal interviews.

Showing Rare Movies

Frank E. Masland, Jr., '18, Carlisle manufacturer and College trustee, has been showing sports, business and other groups the colored motion pictures he took last summer on his trip down the Colorado River.

Masland is one of a small band of 100 men and women who have travelled through the fabulous gorges and dangerous rapids of the Colorado. Several College groups have seen his beautiful and exciting pictures, including the student body in a chapel program and the Philadelphia Alumni Club last month.

A recent number of *Field and Stream* contains an illustrated article by Masland entitled "Rainbow Below the Rim," which gives a brief account of his wild adventure.

He is planning to repeat the trip during the coming summer when a noted geologist and professional movie camera men will be in the party.

Appointed to Pennsylvania Liquor Control Board

ON THE last day of April, Governor James H. Duff appointed his executive secretary, David R. Perry, '20L, as a member of the Pennsylvania State Liquor Control Board for a term ending March 7, 1954, at a \$14,000 annual salary. A few minutes after the appointment, the Senate gave confirmation by a unanimous vote.

Perry, a former state representative from Butler County and a former special deputy attorney general, had been the governor's secretary since his election. He resides in Camp Hill, Pa.

Born in Altoona on October 16, 1896, he was educated in schools there before going to Susquehanna University and Cornell. He received his LL.B. from the Dickinson School of Law in 1920 and began the practice of law in Altoona. His academic career was interrupted by his service with Italian Army during World War I.

In 1939 he was appointed a special deputy attorney general of Pennsylvania in charge of unemployment compensation and he held that post until 1947 when he resigned to become Cabinet Secretary to Governor Duff. From 1933 to 1938, he represented Blair County in the House of Representatives.

Active in civic, church and Masonic affairs, he was district governor of the Pennsylvania Lions Club in 1928. A member of the Lutheran Church, he was a director of Gettysburg Theological Seminary for many years and he is a former president of the Laymen's Association of the Allegheny Synod. He is a frequent speaker at Masonic affairs and is the present Senior Warden of William S. Snyder Lodge No. 756, of Harrisburg, named in honor of the late William S. Snyder, '94, former Grand Master of Pennsylvania. He also is a member of Mountain Royal Arch Chapter No. 189, Mountain Council No. 9, Perseverance Commandery No. 21, the Williamsport and Harrisburg Consistories and is Orator of Zembo Shrine, Harrisburg.



DAVID R. PERRY

In 1930, he married Margaret Louise Hoover of Altoona. They have two children, Margaret Louise aged 13, and Davida Roberta, aged 12.

Washington Club Meets

With 65 present, the annual dinner of the Dickinson Club of Washington was held in the Y. W. C. A. there on May 10. Dr. Frank Y. Jaggers, Jr., '39, retiring president, acted as toastmaster and Dr. Dayton E. McClain, '06, vice-president of American University, offered the invocation. Rev. F. Y. Jaggers, '14, led group singing.

Dr. Herbert Wing, Jr., and Dean Russell I. Thompson were the speakers, while Mrs. Wing and Mrs. Thompson were also guests of the club. George Shuman, Jr., treasurer of the College, brought greetings.

G. Harold Keatley, '27, a former president, was again elected to that post. F. Estol Simmons, '23, and H. Lynn Edwards, '36, were elected vice-presidents, while Maude E. Wilson, '14, was reelected secretary and Dr. Robert N. Coale, '39, was again named treasurer.

Becomes Dean of Pennsylvania's Moore School

D^{R.} Carl C. Chambers, '29, professor of electrical engineering at the University of Pennsylvania, has been appointed acting dean of the University's Moore School of Electrical Engineering for a one-year term by Harold E. Stassen, president of the University. Dr. Chambers is the son of the late Dr. George Gailey Chambers, '02, professor of mathematics and director of admissions of the University of Pennsylvania.

Following his graduation from Dickinson in 1929, Dr. Chambers was employed as an engineer for the Radio Corporation of America, and in this capacity worked on the development of vacuum tube test equipment and the analysis of special circuits. In 1930 he was advanced from the rank of junior engineer to that of engineer with RCA. In this capacity he made several inventions and took out his first patents.

After three years Dr. Chambers resigned from RCA to become a special fellow of the Bartol Research Foundation, and at the same time began to work for his doctorate at the University of Pennsylvania. In 1933 he was appointed an instructor in the Moore School of Electrical Engineering and in 1934 he received the degree of doctor of science from the University of Pennsylvania. In the same year he invented a compensated electronic control circuit. He was promoted to the rank of assistant professor in 1938 and was made an associate professor of electrical engineering four years later.

During the war Dr. Chambers was educational director of all courses in the electrical engineering division of the Engineering, Science, and Management War Training Program, organizing all the courses in the electrical engineering division. The total student enrolment was over 6,000. In addition he was technical consultant for most of the war contracts at the Moore School

In 1941-42 Dr. Chambers served as



CARL C. CHAMBERS

chairman of the Philadelphia section of the Institute of Radio Engineers, he was a member of its board of directors in 1942, and from 1943 to 1946 he was chairman of the technical committee on frequency modulation of the Institute. In 1943 the University granted Dr. Chambers a part-time leave of absence to organize and operate an OSRD project at the University for the OSS. For this he received an Army and Navy Certificate of Appreciation.

In November, 1946, Dr. Chambers was a United States representative to the Committee of Experts in Radio Interference of the International Electrotechnical Convention which met at London; and in 1947 he attended a similar meetting of the same group meeting at Luzerne, Switzerland, where he was one of the committee chairmen. Upon his return to full-time teaching in 1947 he was promoted to the rank of professor of electrical engineering.

Dr. Chambers is a member of the Institute of Radio Engineers and has served on many committees of that body. He is also a member of the American Institute of Electrical Engineers, the American Physical Society, the American Society for Engineering Education, the Franklin Institute, and Sigma Xi fraternity. During past year he has served on the RCA Fellowship Board of the National Research Council.

Dr. Chambers was married in 1940 to Miss Margaret Morrison. They have three children, two girls and a boy. Their home is in Upper Providence Township, Delaware County, where Dr. Chambers is now president of the local school board.

Pittsburgh Club Meets

A luncheon meeting of the Dickinson Club of Pittsburgh was held in Child's Surrey Restaurant at noon on March 26. Suggestions were made that the Club sponsor either a luncheon or a dinner when the football team journeys on October 1 to play Grove City and again on October 29 when the team plays at Allegheny College at Meadeville.

Thomas E. Whitten, '26L, acted as toastmaster and the Rev. Adam A. Nagay, '14, who was elected vice-president, offered the invocation.

Blanche E. Stewart, '19, who served in the same office some years ago, was again elected president of the Club. Clarence B. Nixon, Jr., '46, of 843 Washington Avenue, Carnegie, Pa., was elected secretary-treasurer.

All the members of the Carlisle delegation spoke briefly. They were Dean W. H. Hitchler, of the Law School, George Shuman, Jr., treasurer of the College, President William W. Edel, and Vice-President Gilbert Malcolm.

Attends 75th Anniversary

Colonel Newton W. Speece, '12, of Minneapolis, was the representative of the College at the 75th anniversary celebration of Macalester College in St. Paul, Minn., April 25-28. The program which had for its theme "The American College and the Modern World," commemorated the granting of the charter in 1874.

In Industrial Chemistry

Charles Norris Rabold, '25, director of chemical research and development of the Erwin Cotton Mills Co., of Coolemee, N. C., since 1948, has been active as an industrial chemist for the past 20 years.

After teaching general science and biology at Hollidaysburg, Pa. High School, Rabold became a chemist with Pacific Mills, Lawrence, Mass., with Corn Products Refining Co., Argo, Ill., and with Union Bleachery of Greenville, S. C., where he was successively chemist, assistant superintendent, chief chemist, and research director until 1948.

For the last ten years he has been active in the affairs of the American Association of Textile Chemists and Colorists. He is now one of the national vice-presidents of the association. Shortly after the end of the war in 1945 Mr. Rabold was sent to Europe by the Army as a member of a committee to investigate German and Austrian textile methods and procedures. He is the author of a number of technical papers, published chiefly in the journal *Textile World*.

Wins Rotary Fellowship

Edgar L. Owens, '48, has been awarded a Rotary International Fellowship for a year's study and travel abroad. He has enrolled at the University of London and will go there in September to take an advanced course in political science and public relations.

A graduate of the College with Phi Beta Kappa honors, he competed with 95 other candidates from countries throughout the world for the fellowships which are offered by the Rotary Clubs each year to promote understanding among nations. At the present time, he is a graduate student at the Maxwell School of Political Science and Public Relations at Syracuse University.

During the war, he served for three years as a radio operator for the United States Air Forces. He is a member of Kappa Sigma fraternity.

Writes Book on College Life and Customs

D^{R.} Janet A. Kelley, '24, professor of psychology and guidance in The City College of New York since 1947, is the author of an interesting and suggestive book for all college graduates and persons who are responsible for personnel work with college students. It is *College Life and the Mores*, published this spring by Teachers College of Columbia University where it was presented as a doctoral dissertation.

Dr. Kelley's book examines the interrelations of the culture patterns which the student brings to college from his home, the traditional and established culture patterns of the campus, and the material resources and physical equipment of the institution. Out of these elements, differently compounded in different institutions, come the distinctive flavors of colleges.

Any Dickinsonian, reading Dr. Kelley's pages, recalling his own college experience, will see illustrations that might have been drawn from the history of this college. As a matter of fact, Dr. Kelley does cite Dickinson in several cases, sometimes identifying the institution, sometimes referring to it anonymously.

What Dr. Kelley makes plain is what college educators have long known, that each college is a little society with its own standards and its own disciplines just as the larger community has. These standards and disciplines need to be understood and they may be used advantageously to the college. This is the interesting thing in Dr. Kelley's book, that she shows how college mores can and must be taken into account by persons working with students.

Although the book is designed primarily for a professional audience, any college graduate or other person interested in education will find in its wellwritten pages insights into his own college experience and into American education generally.

After her graduation from Dickinson in 1924, Dr. Kelley was a teacher of



JANET A. KELLEY

Latin and French and head of the department of foreign languages at Chambersburg, Pa., High School for 16 years until 1940. For the next two years she was guidance coordinator in the same school. From 1942 to 1944 she was dean of women and head of the foreign language department at Edinboro, Pa., State Teachers College. In 1944 she won the Nathan C. Schaeffer Scholarship for doctoral study offered by the State Council of Education of Pennsylvania. She had already received a master's degree from the Pennsylvania State College in 1936; she received her doctorate from Columbia University in 1947.

Dr. Kelley was head of the foreign language section of the western branch of the Pennsylvania State Education Association in 1943-44, and was a member of the executive committee of the State Guidance Committee of Pennsylvania in 1944. She is a member of a number of professional societies and honorary fraternities.

In addition to her book *College Life* and the Mores, Dr. Kelley is the coauthor of several research articles in the *Encyclopedia of Educational Research*. As a member of the national personnel committee of the American Counsel on Education, she was assigned to write a brochure on "The Role of Campus Culture in Personality Development," which will be published this year. The Edward W. Hazen Foundation has asked her to write another brochure on "Values and Skills in Campus Living in the Present-Day World."

Dentist Writes History

Dr. Milton B. Asbell, '37, practicing dentist of Camden, N. J., is finding time to ride a hobby. It is the history of his profession.

National historian of Alpha Omega fraternity, an honorary dental society, Dr. Asbell is the author of a number of articles on the early history of dentistry. One of his latest publications in this field is an article on ancient dental art in the *Bulletin of the History of Medicine* published at Johns Hopkins University.

Dr. Asbell is now serving as a member of the committee on bibliography of the history of medicine in the United States and Canada, an organization of the American Association of Medical History. This spring he was elected a member of the Société francaise de l'Histoire d'Art dentaire, the first French society devoted to the history of dentistry.

Named "Woman of Achievement"

Dr. Zatae Longsdorf Straw, '87, was honored as the woman of achievement for 1949 by the Quota Club of Manchester, N. H., at a dinner in February.

The first coed graduated from the College for many years has been a prominent physician and welfare leader in Manchester and she was the first woman ever to sit in the New Hampshire legislature. At her fiftieth anniversary in 1937, the College conferred upon her the honorary degree of doctor of science.

Recalls College Professors

Reference to his campus days is made by Alson J. Smith, '30, Methodist minister and writer, in an article, "Have We Ministers Failed?" in the May issue of the magazine *Tomorrow* in which he sets forth his conception of the kind of minister needed by the church today.

In mentioning the impress made by Dickinson upon him, he refers by name to Mulford Stough and the late Dr. Leon C. Prince, two of his history teachers. Dr. Prince, he writes, was "an unabashed chauvinist" who made "American history live with an endless series of tales of derring-do," while Professor Stough was "equally colorful in a dry, Rabelaisian way" and a "fountain of such delightful information as the fact that the most prolific cusser ever to occupy the White House bore the initials H. H." He writes, "Prince immortalized, Stough humanized. Prince built up the heroes, Stough cut them down to boudoir size. It was a good combination."

He recalls the student body as an "ingenious prankish lot who brought herds of Black Angus cattle stampeding into the library, hung countless thundermugs from the tail of the mermaid weather vane on Old West . . ."

Smith is pastor of the Roxbury Methodist Church in Stamford, Conn., and editor of the Social Questions Bulletin of the Methodist Federation of Social Action. His articles on religion, history and sociology have appeared in *Harper's*, *American Mercury*, *New Republic* and *Christian Century*. He is the author of two books.

Receives Buick In Gift

Dr. Mary E. Roberts, '12, principal of Moorestown, N. J., High School, was presented with a Buick sedan by members of the school's alumni association in March. Only a month before the student body gave her a handsome desk and chair for her home in token of their appreciation of her unusual interest and helpfulness for her students.

Hard At Work In India Mission Field

D^{R.} and Mrs. Edmund D. Soper, '98, who began a new career last year at a time of life when most persons are settled in comfortable retirement, has been hard at work preaching and teaching at the Leonard Theological College in Jubbulpore, C. P., India, since last November.

Dr. Soper, formerly a member of the faculty of Garrett Biblical Institute in Evanston, Ill., announced that he would soon leave for India when he was at his 50th class reunion in Carlisle last June. After teaching in two summer conferences in Arkansas and North Carolina, the Sopers left Evanston on August 25 and just eleven weeks later, after a seven weeks' delay in England which enabled them to sightsee in the Scottish highlands and the English Lake District, they

Baltimore Club Dines

With 55 present, the annual dinner of the Dickinson Club of Baltimore was held in the Madison Hotel on May 6. C. Wesley Orem who for a time was a member of the Class of 1935 and while working in Balitmore became president of the club, acted as toastmaster. In February he reentered the College as a student to complete his interrupted academic career.

Two students of the College provided a fine musical program. Richard Hicks sang several baritone numbers with Joseph Rosenthal, who later played two solo piano selections, as his accompanist.

As the dinner fell during the financial campaign work in the Baltimore area, Lewis M. Bacon, '02, chairman, staged a report session and also told of the progress of the campaign.

Dean Russell I. Thompson, Dr. Herbert Wing, Jr., senior member of the faculty, and George Shuman, Jr., treasurer of the College, were the speakers.

Austin W. Brizendine, '39, was elected president. Two were elected vice-president, C. Blair Kerchner, '40, and the reached Jubbulpore on November 10.

Dr. Soper teaches a full schedule of classes in the history of religions. Mrs. Soper teaches religious education, as she formerly did at Ewha College in Seoul, Korea. The students come from as many as ten different language areas, so that English is the only common tongue; and they are representatives of many different churches, including some very old Christian Indian churches.

In January, during a semester vacation, Dr. Soper went to Lucknow, where he conducted Religious Emphasis Week at Isabella Thoburn College. Last month, when the term closed, the Sopers went to the Himalayas to escape the heat. But even here Dr. Soper was scheduled to preach for eight weeks in the church of the town where he will "vacation."

Rev. S. Carroll Coale, '08. Catherine Eitemiller, '46, and Rev. W. Gibbs Mc-Kinney, Jr., '39, were named secretary and treasurer respectively.

At 300th Anniversary

Rev. Dr. Asbury Smith, president of the Council of Churches of Maryland and Delaware, was one of those attending the formal ceremonies held at St. Mary's City, Md., on April 21 to mark the 300th anniversary of Maryland's Act of Religious Toleration. A monument to Freedom of Conscience was unveiled; it was the work of Hans Schuler, Baltimore sculptor, who designed the plaques in Memorial Hall, West College.

To Get Y. M. C. A. Award

Congressman Robert F. Rich, '07, of Woolrich, Pa., member of the board of trustees of the College, will receive the 1949 "Master of Men Award" at the Pennsylvania State Y. M. C. A. convention at Harrisburg on May 16. The award is given annually for outstanding work in the Y. M. C. A.

Make Additions To Dickinsoniana Collections

THE Dickinsoniana collection, many items in which are on permanent display in the Boyd Lee Spahr Room, Bosler Hall, continues to grow through purchase and gift. Occasion was made on Founders Day, May 5, to acknowledge additions made during the past year. They follow:

Letter of James Buchanan, 15th president of the United States and member of the Class of 1809, to Samuel Ingram, dated 1827, the gift of Boyd Lee Spahr, Class of 1900. This letter, one of 150 Buchanan letters now in possession of the College, relates to the presidential election of 1828.

Transaction of the American Philosophical Society, Vol. I, Philadelphia, 1789, also the gift of Mr. Spahr. The cloth wrapper declares the volume is from the library of Benjamin Franklin. The signature of John Dickinson is on the title page.

Copy of the original printing of Chief

Northern New Jersey Dinner

The annual dinner of the Dickinson Club of Northern New Jersey was held on May 3 in the Park Methodist Church, Bloomfield, with 64 persons present. Lloyd Wellington Johnson, '03, headmaster of Adelphia Academy and a College trustee, said grace. Dr. John P. Milligan, '26, superintendent of the Glen Ridge schools, president of the club, was toastmaster.

Present from the College were Dr. Amos B. Horlacher, Prof. Benjamin D. James, '34, George Shuman, Jr., '37, John F. Bacon, '38, and Roger H. Steck, '26. The motion picture "John Dickinson, His College," which was taken on the campus at the 175th anniversary celebration, was shown.

Mrs. Thomas R. Gallagher, '26, of Millburn, was elected president, the first alumna to head the club. The Rev. Louis E. Young, '38, of Paterson, was elected vice-president and C. William McCord, Justice Roger Brooke Taney's decision in the Dred Scott Case, the gift of Dr. Edwin E. Willoughby, Class of 1922. Taney was in the Class of 1795.

Letter from Benjamin Latrobe to Judge Hugh Henry Brackenridge, dated 1803, in which the architect of Old West outlines his plans for the building. Contents of this letter were described in detail in the February ALUMNUS.

Letters from Judge Brackenridge, a trustee, to James Hamilton, dated 1803, in which the truth of the tradition mentioned in the Morgan history of the College, that it was Brackenridge who obtained Latrobe, then architect of the Capitol at Washington, to design Old West.

Two butter dishes owned by Joseph Priestley, discoverer of oxygen, who gave them to his close friend, Andrew Ellicott, of Maryland. They are the gifts of Mrs. John E. Reynolds and Earle C. Huidekoper, of Meadeville, Pa., descendants of Mr. Ellicott.

'44, of Roselle, was elected secretary-treasurer.

Alumni Meet in Trenton

With 24 present, the annual dinner of the Dickinson Club of Central New Jersey was held at Landwehr's in Trenton on April 22. Douglas B. Wicoff, '35L, retiring president, acted as toastmaster and the Rev. Ira S. Pimm, '19, offered the invocation.

The Rev. William R. Guffick, '25, was elected president, Leon M. Robinson, '39, was named vice-president, and Royce V. Haines, '30, became secretary-treasurer.

Speeches were made by George Shuman, Jr., treasurer of the College, and Vice-President Gilbert Malcolm.

The Club adopted a memorial resolution on William N. Cooper, '03, former president and organizer of the Club, who died suddenly on April 8,

Becomes Principal of High School in Harrisburg

A DDING to the roll of Dickinsonians in high places in Dauphin County, Francis G. Wilson, '14, was elevated to the post of principal of the William Penn High School, Harrisburg, Pa., in February. He succeeds Mr. Harry DeWire, who will retire at the end of the present term.

He has been assistant to the principal since 1942 when that position was created.

Born in Sparrow's Point, Md., on November 28, 1890, he moved early to Harrisburg, where his father conducts a grocery business. Graduating from Central High School in 1910, he entered the College, became a member of Phi Kappa Sigma fraternity, and received his Ph.B. degree in 1914 and a master's degree in 1916.

Immediately following his graduation from the College, he taught at the Carlisle High School for three years, leaving to become teacher of science at the old Harrisburg Tech. While there, he divided his duties between teaching and serving as boys' counselor. When the William Penn High School was opened in 1926, he went there in the same capacity.

In 1938, he was named as full-time counselor of boys and for a short time in 1939 served as acting principal of the high school.

While teaching in Carlisle, he became a member of the Masonic fraternity. He and his wife, the former Fannie Woodburn, of Newville, Pa., reside at 711 Green Street, Harrisburg.

To Serve As Delegate

Dr. Edwin E. Willoughby, '22, served as the delegate of Dickinson College and the representative of President William W. Edel at Georgetown University on April 29-30, and May 1. Dr. Willoughby is chief bibliographer of the Folger Shakespeare Library, Washington, D. C.



FRANCIS G. WILSON

Hold Clinic On City Government

Walter H. Niehoff, assistant professor of political science at the College, set up and promoted a clinic on city government held in January in the city hall at York, Pa., for municipal government students at Dickinson, Muhlenberg and Pennsylvania State College.

Mayor Felix Bentzel cooperated. Heads of York city departments of public affairs, finance, public safety, streets and parks gave lectures and conducted discussions. There was a forum on taxation and assessments. A tour of York's water workers and other public plants concluded the all-day program. The clinic may have been the first of such a nature ever conducted in Pennsylvania for college students.

As a resident of Lehighton, Pa., before coming to Dickinson in 1946 to teach, Prof. Niehoff was influential in securing a council-manager government for that borough. He has been active in promoting the teaching of Pennsylvania State and local government in the public schools and colleges in Pennsylvania.

Life Membership Roster Lists 817 Names

WITH a gain of 68 names during the year, three less than a year ago, the roster of life members in the General Alumni Association, published in this number of the magazine by direction of the Alumni Council, lists a total of 817 Lifers. Nine Lifers died during the year, and their names are marked by the memorial star.

With four new Lifers each, four classes tied for honors for the greatest number of new names in the past year. They are 1925, 1926, 1934 and 1948.

By adding one name, the Class of 1939 jumped into first place in the Lifer roster with a total of 26. When 1926 added four new names that class took the second slot with 24. Four classes, 1902, 1930, 1934 and 1941 have 23 each, while 1927 and 1943 have 22. The Classes of 1917 and 1938 have 21 apiece while 1931 and 1933 each have a score.

Nineteen new subscriptions have been received since the February number was published.

The first subscription in the new series was that of William H. Mechanic, who completed his requirements for graduation in January and will receive his diploma in June. He is the son of Max I. Mechanic, '17, of Allentown, Pa.

On the last day of February, Mrs. Jane S. Fritchey, of Bangor, Pa., mailed a check for \$40 to purchase life membership as a gift for her grandson, Brooks E. Kleber, '40, who is doing graduate work in history at the University of Pennsylvania and soon will receive his doctorate there.

Two subscriptions were received a few days later. The first came from Professor E. Craver, '99, retired member of the faculty of the College, and the second, from Mrs. Sidney M. Slotznick, '41, the former Diana Jay Rosenberg, of R. D. 1, Harrisburg, Pa.

A check for \$40 came the next day

from Dr. C. M. Wallace, '24, physician of Hummelstown, Pa.

The Rev. Elmer L. Kimmell, '36, pastor of the Methodist in Bourne, Mass., became the next Lifer.

On the Ides of March, two subscriptions were received. The one was from Mrs. John Horner of Carlisle, the former Kathleen Lefevre, '21, and the other from C. Norris Rabold, '25, of Cooleemee, N. C.

The next day a check came from the wife of the Rev. Paul B. Irwin, '30, of Los Angeles, Calif., to purchase a life membership for her husband as a gift.

A few days later a subscription was received from Florence H. Long, '26, 445 Central Avenue, Orange, N. J.

The eleventh new subscription came from the Rev. Nelson H. Frank, '34, pastor of the Methodist Church in Northumberland, Pa.

A few days later, a check of \$40 was received from the Rev. Elliott C. B. Darlington, '15, a member of the Episcopalian clergy and also of the New York bar.

Two former coeds became life members on the same day when a subscription was received from Edith G. Hoover, '23, of the faculty of Marion College, Marion, Va., and Mrs. Henry C. McMullen, the former, Georgia H. Krall, '26, of Springfield, N. J., called at the Alumni office while on a visit to her daughter, who is a student at the College.

The next day a check for \$40 came from Lester F. Johnson, '19, president of York Junior College, York, Pa., and in the afternoon mail, a similar check arrived from Ruth Fitch Wallace, II, '45, of 307 Garfield Place, Brooklyn, N. Y.

The next day a check for \$40 came from Dr. Roscoe W. Hall, '08, of the staff of St. Elizabeth Hospital in Washington, D. C.

The next subscription came from Mary

K. Kline, '23, formerly of the Chocolate Shop in Carlisle and now chief clerk in the Dickinson College Bookstore.

The last subscription is the new series came from Roger H. Steck, '26, now director of publicity at the College.

Life membership costs \$40 and may be paid if so desired in \$10 or \$20 annual installments. Checks should be made payable to Dickinson College and sent to The Dickinson Alumnus, West College, Carlisle, Pa.

Join in Ministry Program

Dickinson College was among a selected group of schools to participate in a three-day Christian ministry program conducted in New York City last month by Union Theological Seminary in cooperation with the Federal Council of Churches.

From the College were Chester Stover, senior; Chase Davis, junior, and Richard Barnes, freshman, who were accompanied by Dr. Amos B. Horlacher, dean of men. Noted ministers, educators and laymen spoke on the work, program and philosophy of the Christian ministry. Promising students from leading eastern and mid-western college and universities were in attendance by invitation.

Meet at UN Session

An intimate, informal meeting with Mrs. Eleanor Roosevelt highlighted a visit made by 60 Dickinson students last month to the UN Assembly at Flushing and Lake Success.

Mrs. Roosevelt, one of the five American delegates to the Assembly, encountered the Dickinson group and their advisor, Dr. William Lonsdale Tayler, in a hall of the Security Council Building, Lake Success, and chatted with them for 20 minutes. She had known Dr. Tayler, head of the political science department, from other meetings.

While going through the Secretariat offices the students met Louis A. Hartheimer, '48, who is with the UN's Department of Social Affairs.

Law School Receives Relic

Dickinson Law School has received a relic from one of the ancient Inns of Court in London, in the form of a stone from the Inner Temple, which was badly damaged by Nazi bombings. The Inns are the oldest law schools in the English-speaking world.

Through arrangements made by the Corpus Juris Society at the Law School, the relic comes from the Benchers of the Inner Temple, as the faculty are called, and was sent by Lord Greene, Master of the Rolls, who also has given the Law School an illustrated book describing the Inner Temple as it was before the bombings and as it is now.

The stone is to be set into the wall beside Dean Walter H. Hitcher's door as a memento of the common source of the law in both the United States and the British Commonwealth, and as a greeting from one of the oldest law schools in England to one of the oldest in America.

Writes Paper on Pregnancy

Dr. E. C. Herber, of the biology department, has perfected a new technique in the use of male frogs to determine pregnancy. A paper based on his research was read at the annual meeting of the Pennsylvania Academy of Science last month and accepted for publication.

In the course of 154 tests during which he had the assistance of students, Dr. Herber developed a new method of refrigeration which overcomes climatic difficulties that had barred the use of frogs as a reliable pregnancy determination. Until the new technique was devised experimenters had to use rabbits as specimens. Dr. Herber has estimated that the use of frogs will reduce expense to approximately one-twelfth the former cost.

At the same meeting of the Academy of Science, William H. McGee, biology instructor, read a paper entitled "The Occurrence of Potato Stalk Weevil in Ground Cherry,"

24 .

Life Members of the General Alumni Association

1866 *Dr. Charles W. Super 1870 *Judge Edward W. Biddle 1872 *Robert H. Conlyn 1873 *Dr. Ovando B. Super 1874 *C. H. Ruhl 1876 *Rev. George A. Cure 1878 Dr. Edward S. Conlyn *Dr. James H. Morgan 1879 *Dr. Harold H. Longsdorf 1880 *James Hope Caldwell *Dr. J. Warren Harper *Charles K. Zug 1881 Dr. Persifor M. Cooke Rev. Dr. Frank D. Gamewell *Edwin H. Linville 1882*Lemuel T. Appold *Peyton Brown James Reaney 1883 John M. Rhey *Dr. Alexander A. Sharp 1884 *Dr. M. Gibson Porter 1885 *Dr. Franklin T. Baker George F. Pettinos Guy Leroy Stevick 1886 *C. E. Bikle Judge Edward M. Biddle, Jr. *W. W. Salmon 1887 Dr. Eugene Chaney *Dr. W. Blair Stewart 1888 *William D. Bover *Rev. Curwen B. Fisher *Robert A. Heberling 1889*Mrs. Alice K. Meloy *W. W. Wharton 1891 *Prof. W. W. Landis *Dr. C. William Prettyman Rev. Dr. Harry B. Stock 1892 Dr. A. C. McCrea

* Deceased.

Charles E. Pettinos Rev. Joseph H. Price 1893 *Clarence Balentine J. Henry Baker *Joseph Bosler, Jr. William M. Curry Dr. Thomas H. Evans *Dr. Clyde B. Furst *Mrs. Grace W. Goodyear *George Metzger Hays George W. Kessler, Jr. *Robert E. MacAlarney 1893L George W. Huntley, Jr. 1894 Raphael S. Hays *Rev. D. Albert E. Piper 1895 Paul Appenzellar *William C. Clarke *Miss Amy Fisher Robert H. Richards *Fred S. Stitt 1896 *James L. N. Channell Rev. Dr. Wayne Channell *Dr. John R. Edwards Charles T. Evans Howison E. Hoover Merkel Landis Harry L. Price Robert J. Shearer Ruby R. Vale Dr. Charles E. Zeigler 1897 Rev. Dr. Leon Chamberlain Rev. Richard N. Edwards Lieut. Gen. S. D. Embick *Mrs. Anna Geiger Heckman *Rev. Dr. Edgar R. Heckman Dr. David W. Horn *Rev. Dr. L. Clarence Hunt Mrs. Helen Horn Jordan William A. Jordan *James B. Kremer, Jr. *Samuel H. Miller Rev. James J. Resh 1898 Rev. Harry P. Grim Rev. Robert E. Roe Robert Hays Smith Dr. Edmund D. Soper Lewis P. Wingert 1899 *Donald C. Appenzellar *Harry L. Cannon Prof. Forrest E. Craver *Rev. Dr. Wilbur V. Mallalieu Rev. Otho C. Miller

Stanley D. Shipley

*Thomas M. Whiteman 1900 Elbert V. Brown Boyd Lee Spahr Rev. Albert M. Witwer 1900L L. P. Coblentz 1901 *Edwin C. Ammerman *Prof. John D. Brooks Rev. Dr. Edwin F. Hann Thomas L. Jones Josephine B. Meredith *George W. Pedlow Roy Mead Strong John Perry Wood 1901L L. Floyd Hess 1902 Lewis M. Bacon, Jr. Dr. S. Luther Bare *Dr. William W. Betts William Derr Burkey Mrs. E. H. Cleaver S. M. Drayer *Harry L. Dress E. Garfield Gifford William H. Hake Myron B. Hockenberry Dean M. Hoffman Rev. Dr. Frank D. Lawrence *Joseph W. Milburn *Dr. D. Walter Morton Rev. William E. Myers Reuben F. Nevling Carl F. New Rev. H. F. Pemberton Florence P. Rothermel Dr. Wm. C. Sampson William A. Shomo Dr. Warren N. Shuman General James G. Steese 1903 Beverly W. Brown Amos M. Cassel Mrs. Anna H. Chrostwaite Charles S. Evans Dr. Frank Porter Flegal Elmer T. Grove *Merrill James Haldeman Lloyd W. Johnson *Dr. D. D. Leib Dr. Daniel P. Ray *Theodore D. Sloat Bishop Robert N. Spencer Robert B. Stauffer Rev. Dr. J. Roy Strock 1904 *Judge E. Foster Heller Ivo V. Otto Lemon L. Smith *Capt John Zug Steese

1905 Edna Albert Mrs. Gertrude H. Barnhart Edward M. Biddle *Abram Bosler Florence H. Bursk George W. Cass Clarence Dumm Benjamin Hinchman, Jr. Kent C. Nicodemus Rev. Elmer E. Pearce, D.D. William H. Rogers 1906 Mrs. Mary Mosser Bassler Dr. Pierce Butler Mrs. Helen S. Harris Dr. Dayton E. McClain *James H. Martin M. Scott Myers Harry H. Nuttle *Dr. Herbert N. Shenton Dr. J. I. Tracy 1907 Mrs. Florence Ralston Belt *H. Walter Gill George Ross Hull Charles M. Kurtz Leon A. McIntire Robert F. Rich Col. Charles M. Steese 1908 Karl H. Bergey *Benson B. Boss Dr. Roscoe W. Hall Theodore C. Jones Dr. George H. Ketterer Mrs. Ruth R. Shearer Dr. J. Merrill Williams 1909 Joseph P. Demaree T. H. Grim Charles Langstaff Linette E. Lee J. Clair McCullough Ellsworth H. Mish Mrs. Chloe E. Wagner 1910 Jeanette Stevens Albert M. Bean Dr. Henry Darlington Walter V. Edwards A. Grace Filler Lydia M. Gooding Jack T. Gougler Lina M. Hartzell Arthur J. Latham Henry Logan Marjorie L. McIntire DeLancey Pelgrift Judge Karl E. Richards Dr. E. Roger Samuel Dr. Joseph S. Vanneman

* Deceased.

1911L Bayard L. Buckley 1911 J. Leeds Clarkson Roy Cleaver J. Ernest Crane Chester C. Holloway James P. Hopkins Charles F. Kramer, Jr. T. B. Miller Dr. Karl K. Quimby Vaughan T. Salter Prof. Henry E. Smith Rev. Gordon A. Williams 1912 *A. H. Aldridge Mrs. Ruth Heller Bacon Roscoe O. Bonisteel Mrs. Helen Garber Bouton Dr. C. C. Bramble *Willis K. Glauser David A. Henderson *Norris Mc. Mumper John E. Myers Paul R. Renn Murray H. Spahr S. Walter Stauffer Edwin D. Strite Glenn E. Todd Mrs. Romaine S. Wert 1913 Mrs. Edith Rinker Bramble Dr. Milton Conover Mrs. Hazel Kisner Fasick Elizabeth M. Garner Mrs. Lauretta S. Gordon James H. Hargis Carl Hartzell Horace L. Jacobs, Jr. Martha L. Johnson *Dr. Earl S. Johnson *Crawford N. Kirkpatrick Mrs. Julia P. Laise Clara J. Leaman B. O. McAnney Col. C. M. Reddig George M. Steese P. Earl West 1913L A. E. Kountz 1914 *Lee Roger Allen Rev. L. W. Auman, D.D. Ruth H. Bigham E. Grace Brame Frank C. Bunting Mabel Krall Burkholder Joel Claster Carlyle R. Earp Rev. Elmer L. Geissinger Dr. Walter A. Hearn Rev. Frank Y. Jaggers Clinton D. VanSiclen Dr. C. E. Wagner Clyde M. Williams

Maude E. Wilson 1915 Everett E. Borton Dr. Arthur A. Bouton Elliott C. B. Darlington Dr. William W. Edel William L. Eshelman Hyman Goldstein Donald E. Jefferson *Dr. R. B. Kistler *William R. Mohr *William K. Molin Dr. Gilbert Malcolm Hugh C. Morgan Mrs. Ethel Wagg Selby J. O. Small Roger K. Todd David M. Wallace Dr. G. Floyd Zimmerman 1916 Mrs. A. W. Blumenfeld Mabel V. Bucher Robert L. Ganoe Reynolds C. Massey Anna Mohler Herbert S. Reisler 1916L Joseph Altman 1917 Dr. Robert P. Banks Ralph M. Bashore Bishop Fred P. Corson Francis H. S. Ede Jacob M. Goodyear W. F. Greenig George C. Hering, Jr. Mrs. Florence B. Hutchison Helen B. Jones Mrs. Mary Bobb Karns Prof. Douglas S. Mead Max I. Mechanic Nora M. Mohler Dr. Roy W. Mohler Rev. John W. Quimby David Sharman, Jr. Frank L. Shelly Albert Strite Dr. Edwin D. Weinberg 1917LHenry M. Bruner 1918 Rev. Charles F. Berkheimer Dr. F. Donald Dorsey Paul L. Hutchison George Compton Kerr Frank E. Masland, Jr. Rev. Herbert K. Robinson Mrs. Constance S. Trees J. David Weidenhafer Henry M. Brunner 1919 M. Clare Coleman W. Miller Cook

Isabel K. Endslow

Thomas F. Fagan John W. Garrett Prof. H. G. Hamme Lester F. Johnson *Dr. William G. Kimmel Catherine E. Lobach Dr. Edwin B. Long Urie D. Lutz Robert P. Masland William E. Matthews, Jr. Robert E. Minnich Fayette N. Talley 1920 Dr. Ralph C. Hand Rev. Harry S. Henck Howard G. Hopson Edgar P. Lawrence Dale H. Learn Dr. Alpheus T. Mason Dr. Edgar R. Miller Rev. Ralph L. Minker Rowan L. Pearce Dr. Elwood Stitzel Mrs. Mariette H. Stitzel Dean Russell I. Thompson 1920L Abel Klaw 1921 *Dr. Andrew Blair Dr. Herbert L. Davis *Dr. Horace Gledhill Toshihiko Hamada Mrs. Margaret W. Hocker C. Wendell Holmes Mrs. Kathleen L. Horner *I. Howell Kane Homer L. Kreider Rev. Edward G. Latch Walter C. Lippert Dr. Calvin B. Rentschler Phillips Brooks Scott Anthony J. Vitoritto Frederick C. Wagner Paul R. Walker William M. Young Ethel Eisenhour Zweifel 1922 Albert R. Berkey Agnes Albright Brown Canon Lewis D. Gottshall Dr. Albert M. Grant John M. Klepser John L. Pipa, Jr. Fleming B. Rich Raphael Rupp Emelyn M. Trine C. Elizabeth Watts Dr. Edwin E. Willoughby 1923 Ashbrook H. Church Robert W. Crist Elizabeth M. DeMaris * Deceased.

Donald H. Goodyear Dr. Florence M. Hilbish Edith G. Hoover Harold S. Irwin Alta M. Kimmel Dr. R. R. Lehman Mary K. Line Dr. Elizabeth Bucke Miller Charles I. Richards Helen E. Shaub Morris E. Swartz, Jr. Guy E. Waltman 1923L C. Lloyd Fisher 1924 Charles W. Burn Flo Geyer Dr. F. LaMont Henninger Marion C. Keen Mrs. Ruth B. Raiford Newton E. Randolph Mrs. Louise Sumwalt Richards Mrs. Elizabeth M. Stone Mrs. Frances S. Vuilleumier Dr. C. M. Wallace Dr. John D. Yeagley 1924L Conrad A. Falvello M. Vashti Burr 1925 Mrs. Anne B. Bennethum Mary E. Brasaemle Dr. Ralph E. Goodal Mrs. Thelma N. Hall John M. Hamilton Mrs. Robert Hartman Eleanor Klemm Mrs. Anna M. Preble C. Norris Rabold Donald G. Remley Dr. A. Harvey Simmons Dr. Charles S. Swope Edwin W. Tompkins Russell B. Updegraff W. Irvin Wiest Clyde E. Williamson 1926 Dr. George H. Armacost Prof. Alvin A. Fry Mrs. Helen D. Gallagher Mrs. Janet H. Hartzell Marion L. Herman Solomon Hurwitz Florence H. Long Rev, John W. McKelvey Mrs. Georgia K. McMullen Elizabeth Madore John W. Mahaley Dr. John P. Milligan Mrs. Anne Hoyer Rupp Earl M. Schroeder

W. E. Shissler John E. Shoop

Mrs. Andrew M. Smith

Roger H. Steck Lt. Margaret S. Steele Joseph S. Stephens Mrs. Charles L. Warren Mrs. T. E. Weaver Judge Charles S. Williams Judge Robert E. Woodside 1927 Christian F. Baiz Paul C. Behanna Elsie Burkhard Behanna Willard E. Bittle J. Murray Buterbaugh Dr. J. Wesley Edel Elmer E. Harter Charles F. Irwin, Jr. G. Harold Keatley John S. Kreider Wendell J. LaCoe Bishop John Wesley Lord Thelma A. Obert Rev. Kenneth R. Perinchief Burton L. Pinkerton Moredeen Plough Walter A. Schlegel Fred J. Schmidt Mrs. Lois Horn Silver Brewster B. Stearns Dr. Myron A. Todd Dr. Frances L. Willoughby 1928 Dr. Raymond M. Bell Addison M. Bowman John A. Dempwolf Chauncey M. Depuy Carl W. Geiger Dr. Joseph E. Green Dorothy E. Harpster W. Reese Hitchins Samuel Lichtenfeld Arthur Markowitz Mrs. Helen H. Martin Donald J. McIntyre William V. Middleton Mrs. Janet Forcey Schwartz Howard M. Wert Fairlee H. Woodside 1929 Aubrey H. Baldwin, 3rd Lydia B. Betts Lee M. Bowes Dr. C. Perry Cleaver Mrs. Elizabeth McCoy Cryer Hester F. Cunningham Mrs. Margaret C. Grimm Henry E. Harner Rev. Harold C. Koch John W. McConnell Rev. Paul B. Myers Dr. J. Watson Pedlow Dr. James Morgan Read Edmund S. Snyder James A. Strite Donald B. Waltman Mrs. Albert F. Winkler

28

1930

Dr. William D. Angle Richard U. Bashor Charles A. L. Bickell C. Lincoln Brown, Jr. Mrs. Henry DeKeyser Dr. Tobias H. Dunkelberger Walter Gabell Alice E. Hackman Dr. Everett F. Hallock Dr. Edward Hoberman Rev. Paul B. Irwin Ada O. Kapp Edgar J. Kohnstamm Dr. Edward S. Kronenberg, Jr. Rev. Paul D. Leedy *John L. Mangan A. Caroline Nolen James E. Nolen Rev. Robert F. Sheaffer Ralph A. Sheetz William C. Shultz, Jr. Dr. Harold W. Weigel Samuel W. Witwer, Jr. 1931 Dr. Herbert A. Baron Sherwood M. Bonney Dorothy A. Bryan Dr. Robert L. D. Davidson David T. Davis, Jr. David T. Davis, Jr. Dr. Milton E. Flower Charles V. Hedges Samuel F. Heffner William S. Jenkins J. Boyd Landis Mrs. Janet R. Landis Gladys B. LeFevre Helen McConnell Sara F. McDonald Mrs. Alfred B. Merrick Robert T. Patterson Robert M. Pierpont Dr. Howard L. Rubendall Major Robert O. Rupp Henry B. Suter

1932

Mrs. Marian D. Faucett M. George Feingold Dr. Albert W. Freeman Bernard L. Green Helmuth W. Joel Edward E. Johnson Germaine L. Klaus Frank S. Moser Mrs. Morris Mossovitz Meyer P. Potamkin Boyd Lee Spahr, Jr. Richard H. Ziegler 1933

Mrs. Florence M. Bricker Thomas L. Brooks

* Deceased.

Edwin M. Buchen J. Milton Davidson Benjamin Epstein M. Louise Heckman Mrs. Gertrude B. Holman Dr. Jesse J. Hymes Mrs. Emma S. Jacobs Dr. Kenneth J. Kennedy Roy R. Kuebler James W. March Frederic W. Ness Dr. Raymond Shettel Dr. Charles W. Smith Christian C. F. Spahr Dr. Milton Unger DeHaven C. Woodcock Gerald L. Zarfos Thomas V. Zug 1934 M. Elinor Betts Lester T. Etter Mrs. Geneva J. Finkey John B. Fowler, Jr. Rev. Nelson H. Frank Elizabeth Hess Harry E. Hinebauch Mrs. Priscilla M. Hinebauch Dr. Lloyd W. Hughes Dr. Abraham Hurwitz Benjamin D. James Martin O. Kahn Edwin V. Kempfer Charles H. B. Kennedy Dr. Francis R. Manlove Dr. Herman W. Rannels Dr. Herman w. Ranners Dale F. Shughart Mrs. Christina M. Vestling Sgt. Maj. Frank H. Wagner Mrs. Emma Wentzel Weitzel Dr. Luther M. Whitcomb Richard R. Wolfrom Harry C. Zug 1935 Dr. Whitfield J. Bell, Jr. Leopold Cohen Howard Crabtree Dr. Sidney Denbo Mary A. Duncan Dorothy L. Edwards Robert B. Haigh Paul A. Koontz Fletcher Krause Mrs. Ruth S. Lazenby Mrs. Kathleen R. MacCampbell Mrs. Lois E. McDonnell Donald K. McIntyre Margaret M. Martin Louis Reuter, Jr. William B. Rosenberg Dr. John J. Snyder Dr. R. Edward Steele C. Richard Stover 1936 William Ackerman

Leonard R. Blumberg Rev. Daniel K. Davis H. Lynn Edwards Dr. James S. D. Eisenhower, Jr. Rowland B. Engle Howard C. Gale William D. Gordon Rev. Elmer L. Kimmell William E. Kurtzhalz Sherwin T. McDowell John A. Novack Mrs. Margaret J. Pendleton John F. Spahr Kenneth C. Spengler Samuel H. Spragins Robert J. Trace Ruth A. Trout Samuel Wilker **1937** Adele R. Blumberg Richard N. Boulton

Mrs. Grace C. Kline Mrs. Frances D. Guinn C. William Gilchrist L. Guy Himmelberger Dr. Leonard Koltnow Walter D. Ludwig Mrs. Helen S. Mack Arthur R. Mangan I. Emmanuel Meyers Chester D. Miller John W. Sellers George Shuman, Jr. Eleanor M. Swope Mrs. Eva I. Townley Ruth M. Youngblud **1938** Donald E. Austin John F. Bacon Nancy Bacon

John F. Bacon Nancy Bacon Lt. George W. Barnitz, Jr. Fred J. Charley Jeanie R. Deans Dr. Walter V. Edwards, Jr. C. Joseph Foulds *Lt. John F. Hart Clarence B. Hendrickson, Jr. Kenneth E. Jenkins *Mrs. Margaret R. Kitchen Henry Line Howard J. Loos Harry J. Nuttle Evan D. Pearson Mrs. F. E. Sanford Robert M. Sigler John W. Sinner Mildred Straka Mrs. Margaret B. Trace 1939

Douglas C. Bell Austin W. Bittle Alvin G. Blumberg Robert H. Carter

Samuel B. Cupp H. Brown Fry Mrs. John B. Gates Christian V. Graf James C. Kinney, Jr. Martin H. Lock William A. Ludwig John H. McAdoo Charles H. McLaughlin Harry D. Mangle Wallace B. Moore Leon M. Robinson Joseph Sansone David Streger I. Crawford Sutton, Jr. Irvin R. Swartley, Jr. Mrs. Marian R. Sweet Mrs. Barbara B. Terwilliger Raynor W. Wallace Jacob K. Weinman Mrs. James W. Wood, Jr. F. Curtis Yoh 1939L John A. Drew 1940 Mrs. Mary K. Breene Mrs. Martha Stull Gorman Dr. Paul L. Gorsuch Mrs. John J. Hughes Dr. George H. Jones Mrs. Grace D. Jones Lt. Gerald E. Kaufman C. Blair Kerchner Brooks E. Kleber W. Roberts Pedrick Wilbur M. Rabinowitz Rev. Francis E. Reinberger James E. Skillington Harry C. Stitt Dr. W. Albert Strong Lt. Comdr. W. E. Thomas John R. Ulrich, Jr. Mrs. Fred R. VanSant Suzanne A. Young 1941 James M. Alexander Stewart T. Bianco Dr. Henry Blank Harold M. Foster Mrs. Mary D. Graf Louis M. Hatter

Dorothy H. Hoy John I. Jones Dr. Simon E. Josephson Charles W. Karns *Mrs. Claire Shape Kerfoot Markin R. Knight Samuel J. McCartney Robert W. McWhinney Mary B. Mohler Donald R. Morrison Dr. William A. Nickles Robert R. Owens William H. Peters, Jr. Paul Shaffer Mrs. Diana R. Slotznick Robert J. Weinstein Richard A. Zimmer 1942 Sylvester S. Aichelle Leo E. Chaplinsky Louise A. Dalton John B. Danner Charles E. Duncan Dr. Ezra J. Epstein J. Franklin Gayman Dr. Raymond C. Grandon William E. Haak Mrs. Mary S. Hertzler Mrs. Dorothy B. Huntley Bernard Ikeler Mrs. Elizabeth T. Jacobs Mrs. Alice A. MacGregor James W. McGuckin Washington L. Marucci William A. Steckel Donald H. Williams 1943 Robert S. Aronson John W. Aungst, Jr. James L. Bacon David D. Bloom Antonio Capello Marshall B. DeForrest Mrs. Jeannette Eddy Graham Perrin C. Hamilton Dr. Laurence S. Jackson Horace L. Jacobs, III John J. Ketterer Sidney Lee Kuensell James Morgan McElfish Palmer S. McGee

Marcia Matthews Samuel F. Melcher John T. Pfeiffer, III Mrs. E. Gardiner Sanborn Stokes L. Sharp Grayson C. Snyder James S. Steele H. Louise Thompson 1944 Rev. Robert L. Curry Mrs. Jane Treyz Curry Winfield A. Peterson Mrs. Edith Lingle Hollan David M. Rahauser 1945 L. Jane Bowen Dorothy J. Hartzell Ellen B. Morrow Raymond N. Niehouse, Jr. Ruth F. Wallace 1946 Helen E. Alexander Mrs. Eleanor V. Bonner Foster E. Brenneman Frank L. Johnson, Jr. Dorothy R. Leeper Thomas C. Mills Martha Ann Wentzel 1947 George R. Gracey James R. Griel Doris J. Krise George G. McClintock, Jr. Wilbert C. McKim, Jr. Edward J. VanJura Robert T. Wheeler, Jr. Daniel R. Wolf 1948 Earle S. Alpern Ralph M. Gingrich Marvin Goldstein Douglas Rehor Herbert S. Sacks 1949 William A. McDonald William H. Mechanic Honorary Justice James B. Drew Dr. Edgar C. Powers

On Municipal Bench

William B. Rosenberg, '35, of Manville, N. J., was appointed a judge of the Municipal Court in that state in March.

Following his graduation from the Columbia University School of Law in 1938, he was admitted to the Dauphin County bar in January, 1939, and practiced for a time in Harrisburg, Pa. Three years ago, he located in Manville, where he joined his brother-in-law, Leonard R. Blumberg, '36, in a formation of a law partnership.

Resigns As Class Dean



PROF. JOHN C. PFLAUM Dean of Class of 1950

Dr. Whitfield J. Bell, Jr., '35, associate professor of history and chairman of the faculty committee on curriculum, was succeeded as dean of the Class of 1950 on March 15 by John Christian Pflaum, assistant professor of history, who has been on the faculty since 1946.

Dr. Bell, the class dean for two years, had asked to be relieved because of the press of other administrative work and in order to devote more time teaching and writing. He is preparing a biography of John Morgan, founder of the University of Pennsylvania Medical School, for Henry Schuman, New York publishers. Last February he became editor of the bibliography committee of the American Association of the History of Medicine and in that capacity serves as editor of committee publications. He will be in England this summer to do research.

Professor Pflaum taught at Western Reserve Academy, Temple and University of Pennsylvania before coming to Dickinson in September, 1946.

Combats Encephalitis

Dr. James B. Brennan, Jr., '26, medical entomologist, has just returned from a several months' trip to the Dominican Republic, where he was sent by the United States Public Health service to help combat an outbreak of encephalitis, a form of sleeping sickness common to horses and men.

Dr. Brennan, who is on the staff of the Rocky Mountain Research Laboratories of the Public Health Service in Hamilton, Montana, is widely known among medical entomologists as one of the two-man team that succeeded in isolating the encephalitis virus last year. During the war Dr. Brennan conducted tests for the United States Army to determine the most efficient repellents to use in impregnating clothing against parasitic ticks, and successfully developed the use of two repellents of the two types of tick which carry Rocky Mountain spotted fever.

Dr. Brennan's address is Box 574, Hamilton, Montana.

Philadelphia Club Meets

The annual dinner of the Dickinson Club of Philadelphia was held in the Robert Morris Hotel with 87 present on April 28. Albert H. Allison, '16, retiring president, acted as toastmaster, and the Rev. A. M. Witwer, D.D., '00, offered the invocation.

The feature of the dinner was the presentation by Frank E. Masland, Jr., '18, of Carlisle, trustee of the College, of motion pictures in color of a trip he made last summer on the Colorado River.

Dean W. H. Hitchler, of the Law School, and George Shuman, Jr., treasurer of the College, spoke briefly.

Joel Claster, '14, was elected president, while Thomas V. Zug, '33, and his classmate, Mrs. L. A. Geyer, the former Elizabeth Bassett, were chosen vice-presidents. C. Wendell Holmes, '21, who is also secretary of the General Alumni Association, was re-elected secretary-treasurer.

Speaks to Pre-Meds

The 120 pre-medical students at the College were addressed on March 24 by Dr. Roy W. Mohler, '17, member of the faculty of Jefferson Medical College and leading obstetrician and gyneologist of Philadelphia, who spoke on preparation for careers in medicine. The occasion was arranged by the College as part of its expanding program of personal and career counseling.

Dr. Mohler told the students that, while medical schools are able to admit at present only about 50 per cent of the applicants, there is room in them for "all outstanding students who also possess outstanding personality." Advising the students to make the utmost of their undergraduate days for study and personality development, he told them that their college period constitutes a weeding out process during which they must convince their teachers and preceptors that they have the mentality, temperament and outlook on life for the medical profession. Students who fail to obtain admission to medical schools were advised to explore the possibilities of careers in allied fields.

Writes On UN Support

"How Much Support Are We Giving to the United Nations?" is the title of an article in the current issue of *The Eleusis*, national quarterly of Chi Omega, by Dr. William Lonsdale Tayler, head of the department of political science. He attacks the apathy and indifference with which the peoples of certain countries allow their governments to use or not use the machinery of the UN as suits their fancy, but he holds the opinion that the organization is stronger today than a year ago.

Dr. Taylor, who was a member of the International Secretariat at the San Francisco Conference in 1945 when the ground work for the UN was laid, states that if any mistake was made there in drafting the Charter it was a mistake not so much in the machinery of the organization as a mistake in leading the people of the world to believe that this machinery could of itself cure all of the world's ills. He believes that the UN is stronger structurally than many people had supposed but is weak morally in the sense that it lacks enlightened public opinion to champion its cause and rally to its defense.

The article lists a number of opportunities open to this country and its people to strengthen the UN and concludes with the statement that equally important with support from high public officials is support from the general public and a "steadfast resolution on the part of all of us to see that the UN does work."

Wins Fraternity Award

Weston C. Overholt, Jr., '50, of Norwood, Pa., was awarded a \$300 scholarship by the Kappa Sigma fraternity in March because of his outstanding achievement both as a student and a campus leader.

Overholt has had a consistently high academic record at Dickinson. He is a first-string basketball player. He is a member of Omicron Delta Kappa, national honorary activities fraternity, and of Ravens Claw. He received the 1902 Award last year, being adjudged by his classmates the most representative Dickinson student.

Represents College at Conferences

The Rev. Rowland R. Lehman, D.D., '23, of Harrisburg, served as the representative of the College at the annual session of the Wyoming, Pa., Conference of the Methodist Church in April.

Before President Edel left for Palestine last month, he asked Dr. Lehman to represent him and the College at the annual sessions of the Philadelphia Conference in Allentown and the Peninsula Conference in Wilmington, Del., this month.

Basketball Team a Winner

The basketball season, which found the varsity winning 11 of the 17 regularly scheduled games and splitting two postseason games, was highlighted by the individual accomplishments of Weston Overholt, a junior, who established a new floor record for the Alumni Gym and led the team in scoring with an average of 17.3 points per game.

Against Juniata, Overholt scored 39 points on 16 field goals and seven conversions to hang up a new record for the home court just two weeks after Joe Noertker, University of Virginia star, had set a new standard with 37 points in leading the Cavaliers to an 80 to 63 victory.

Coach "Chick" Kennedy's varsity twice defeated F. and M. and scored single victories over Elizabethtown, Albright, Susquehanna, P. M. C., Juniata, Western Maryland, Johns Hopkins, Lehigh and Bucknell while losing twice to Gettysburg and once each to P. M. C., Navy, Virginia and Albright. In a post-season charity game for benefit of the youth program of the Carlisle Kiwanis Club the team defeated the York Professionals but the following week was downed by Wagner College in a first round game of the Middle Atlantic Conference playoffs.

The Dickinson co-captains, Vince Schafmeister, 6-4 center, and Gene Evans, will be lost by graduation as will Fred May, a dependable replacement.

Freshman Coach Dave Kirk developed a strong frosh quintet that lost only two games in nine starts.

Swimming Team Flounders

Coach John Steckbeck's swimming team, although the strongest Dickinson has yet produced, could win only two of seven dual meets but individual members succeeded in setting three new College records. Lycoming was easily overcome in the first meet and Gettysburg in the last one but in between Dickinson lost to Loyola of Baltimore, F. and M., Lehigh, Penn State and American University, all outstanding teams.

John Whitmore, a sophomore, who had put three new freestyle records in the books as a freshman, added another last season, in negotiating the 100-yard freestyle in 57.4 seconds. Ted Miller, a sophomore, swam the 200-yard breaststroke in 2.48 for a new record and the 300-yard medley relay team, which was undefeated in dual meets, claimed a new mark with a 3:19.1 clocking.

A consistent scorer all season was Gene Beck, No. 1 diver, who will be the only squad member lost by graduation.

Plenty of Spring Sports

Dickinson's four spring sports teams are winding up this month a 50-contest schedule that is as extensive as any ever arranged by the athletic department.

A well-balanced track team studded with freshman talent has won all four dual meets on its schedule to become the first Dickinson track outfit to go undefeated in dual competition in 13 years. Coach Steckbeck's team defeated Johns Hopkins, Juniata, Albright and Bucknell. The victory over Bucknell probably was the most satisfactory as the Bisons had been undefeated for two seasons. Still ahead are the Middle Atlantics and a "Little Three" meet with F. and M. and Gettysburg.

Other spring teams have not been so successful. Lacking pitching depth and hitting, the baseball team lost eight out of nine games to May 11, the single victory being a 10-inning affair with Gettysburg. The tennis team has broken even in four matches while the golf team lost six in a row before overcoming Albright for the only victory to date.

Dave Kirk, assistant basketball and football coach, is directing the baseball nine while Charles "Chick" Kennedy, diamond coach for a number of years, is mentoring the golf team this spring. Gardner Hays continues as tennis coach and Richard "Old Mac" McAndrews as the advisory baseball coach.

PERSONALS

1885

Dr. and Mrs. Guy LeRoy Stevick, 150 Alameda, Atherton, Calif., celebrated their 60th wedding anniversary on April 16.

1894

The 55th reunion of the Class falls in the coming Commencement. Those who return will sit together at the Alumni Luncheon on Saturday, June 4. The Rev. Dr. William H. Ford is a patient

The Rev. Dr. William H. Ford is a patient in Methodist Hospital, Philadelphia, where he underwent a major operation in April.

1896

Merkel Landis read a paper, "The 'English Church' In Carlisle," before the Hamilton Library Association in January, which has since been published. The paper is a well written account of the colonial days of St. John's Protestant Episcopal Church which now stands on the square.

1902

Clyde W. Hoover was married on February 19 to Mrs. Mary A. Landis, the widow of Dr. Stephen S. Landis, of Harrisburg. She is a graduate of Millersville State Teachers College and attended Pennsylvania State College. Mr. Hoover is supervising principal at the East Pennsboro Township School District at Enola. The couple now reside at 2403 North Second Street, Harrisburg.

1905

Announcement has been made of the engagement of Abram Bosler, son of Mrs. Abram Bosler, of Carlisle, and the late Abram Bosler, to Norma Louise Keith, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Louis W. Keith, of Carlisle. Mr. Bosler is a senior at Pennsylvania State College.

1909

May Morris, College librarian, attended the formal dedication of the Villanova College library in April.

1911

Elma M. Houseman, teacher of languages in the Bloomfield, N. J., High School, has been appointed a member of the New Jersey state committee for the Thank You Album, which represents the original and spontaneous work of the children of France and which will be presented officially to American school children.

1912

S. Walter Stauffer, trustee of the College, was appointed in April by Governor James H. Duff, of Pennsylvania, to the York Housing Board.

1913

Carl Hartzell, associate professor of French at Franklin and Marshall College, was appointed in March chairman of the judges for Lancaster County for a national French test. The French government is providing prizes for the winners of the contest.

1916

Dr. Daniel F. Graham, who received his Ph.D. degree from the University of Southern California, is a member of the faculty of Santa Monica City College and is living at 209 21st Place, Santa Monica, Calif.

A paper on the technique of the biochemical oxygen-demand determination, as used in determining the pollution of organic material of industrial wastes for the clean stream programs, was presented before the 34th Annual Meeting of the Technical Association of the Pulp and Paper Industry at Hotel Commodore, New York, N. Y., February 22, by D. Paul Rogers. He represented the Pennsylvania Department of Health as principal chemist.

1917

Bishop Fred P. Corson, resident head of the Philadelphia Area, Methodist Church, who was president of the College from 1934 to 1944, was elected president of the Northeastern Jurisdiction at the meeting of the Council of Bishops in Atlantic City in April. He succeeds Bishop G. Bromley Oxnam, of New York. Bishop Lloyd C. Wicke, of Pittsburgh, whose daughter, Shirley, is a member of the junior class, was elected secretary of the Northeastern Jurisdiction.

The Rev. Michael F. Davis is pastor of the Wesley Methodist Church in Bethlehem, Pa.

1917L

In March, the Maryland Senate confirmed the appointment made by Governor Lane of Harry Singerman to the Board of Election Supervisors of Annapolis.

1918

Roy S. Claycomb, who is headmaster of the Carteret School in East Orange, N. J., has for 30 years been director of Camp Aldercliff, a boys' camp, at Weymouth, Nova Scotia.

a boys' camp, at Weymouth, Nova Scotia. Dr. J. Murray Barbour has been elected chairman of the Midwest Chapter of the American Musicological Society for a twoyear period. He was elected to the council of this Society at the Christmas meeting held in Chicago. May 5, he gave a paper entitled "Musical Scales and their Classification" at the meeting of the Acoustical Society of America in New York.

1919

Dr. George H. Rupp is professor of history at Pennsylvania Military College, Chester, Pa.

1922

Dr. Max R. Brunstetter is managing editor of the bureau of publications, Teachers' College, Columbia University, New York.

Dr. Thomas H. Hazlehurst, professor of chemistry at Lehigh University and a member of the faculty there for 22 years, died at the age of 43 in Bethlehem, Pa., on April 6. He was the husband of the former Edith B. Blackburn.

1924

The Rev. Howard D. Bare was honored in the observation of his 25th anniversary in the ministry in March by the congregation of St. Paul's Methodist Church, Lancaster, where he had been pastor for the last three years. The president of the board presented a purse to him as a gift from the congregation.

1927

Mrs. James A. Muffley, the former Miriam O. Faust, of Lewisburg, Pa., was the speaker at the regular monthly meeting of the Carlisle Garden Club in April. She spoke on flower arrangements in antique glass.

1929

Hester F. Cunningham was awarded the Mildred Boericke Prize of \$75 for her print "Pussy" at the 23rd annual woodcut and engraving show of the Print Club of Philadelphia in February. This is the seventh art prize Miss Cunningham has won in the past two years. Her print will be placed in the Philadelphia Museum of Art on the Parkway, as a part of the permanent exhibit in the print room there.

Mrs. James H. Cryer, the former Elizabeth H. McCoy, who is a widow, became assistant librarian last August at Upsala College, a Lutheran coeducational college with an enrollment of about 100, in East Orange, N. J., where she is living at 67 Glenwood Avenue.

Dr. Charles F. Hoban, father of Dr. Charles F. Hoban, Jr., of the faculty of West Chester State Teachers College, died in Daytona Beach, Fla., on April 21 at the age of 75 years. He was a native of Wilkes-Barre, Pa., and retired director of the Pennsylvania State Library and Museum at Harrisburg. He is survived by another son, John, with whom he made his home in Florida, and a sister, Mrs. Charles Masuret, of Boston. The Rev. Paul A. Friedrich is pastor of

The Rev. Paul A. Friedrich is pastor of St. Luke's Methodist Church, Long Branch, N. J.

The Pedlow home in Chester Heights, Pa., has a new automatic clothes drier and a home freezing unit. Mrs. J. Watson Pedlow made two correct answers in March on the CBS "Hit the Jackpot Show" and narrowly missed taking home \$27,000 in merchandise. While Dr. J. Watson Pedlow is a member of the research and development department of the American Viscose Corporation, Mrs. Pedlow has a prominent role in the next opera of the Rose Valley Chorus, "Ruddigore," which will be given by that group in June.

1930

The Rev. and Mrs. Paul B. Irwin, of 2017 East 76th Stret, Los Angeles 1, Calif., announced the birth of a son, William Knox Irwin, on October 1, 1948.

1931

Dr. Milton E. Flower, of the faculty, was elected a director of the J. Herman Bosler Free Library of Carlisle in March. He succeeds Dr. Harry B. Stock, '91, who resigned due to ill health. Dr. Flower is a director and curator of the Hamilton Library and Cumberland County Historical Association, which he also serves as editor of "The Notes."

Mr. and Mrs. E. C. Nicodemus, of 544 Prescott Road, Merion, Pa., have announced the birth of a daughter, Muriel Pfahler, on November 10, 1948.

Announcement has been made of the marriage of Helen Logan McConnell to Howard Hobson Ragan in Pleasantville, N. J., on April 17.

1932

At the 1948 session of the Central Pennsylvania Conference of the Methodist Church, William E. Holley was given the supernumerary relationship. In February of last year, he became associated with Charles G. Summers, Jr., Inc., of New Freedom, Pa., canners of canned vegetables known as the Superfine Brand. On January 1 he was promoted to be personnel manager of the firm.

Raymond A. Wert, principal of the Lemoyne, Pa., high school, will leave the teaching profession at the end of the term next month to devote full time to the management of the Beetem Lumber and Manufacturing Company, Carlisle, of which he has been the president for a number of years. The company recently purchased the E. K. Frazer and Son Lumber Company in Lemoyne. Wert has been with the Lemoyne school district since graduating from College.

1933

Robert E. Porteous is director of the news service of Pratt Institute of Brooklyn, N. Y.

1934

George L. Kress is not in Chambersburg as shown in the recent *Alumni Directory* but living at 705 Broad Avenue, Bellevernon, Pa.

Wylie F. Smathers is no longer in Scotland, Pa., but is living on Poplar Street, Grove City, Pa.

Grove City, Pa. Mr. and Mrs. William Dunbar Gould, of 404 Lyndhurst Street, Baltimore, Md., announce the birth of a son, Edmon Sindall Hurtt Gould on March 18.

Judge and Mrs. Dale F. Shughart, of 271 South College Street, Carlisle, announce the birth of a daughter, Barbara Jean, on March 25. They have a three year old son, Dale F. Shughart, Jr.

1935

Mr. and Mrs. C. Richard Stover have announced the adoption of a son, Robert Ritner, born September 3, 1947, and the birth of a son, Jack Mentzer, born August 7, 1948. Mrs. Stover is the former Lena Ritner.

Charles F. Greevy became Exalted Ruler of Williamsport Lodge No. 173, B. P. O. E., on April 1. He was also chosen representative of the Grand Lodge of the Elks.

Mr. and Mrs. Sidney W. Bookbinder, of Burlington, N. J., announced the birth of a daughter, Judith Alice Bookbinder, on March 19.

Mr. and Mrs. Granville S. Stradling have announced the marriage of their daughter, Mary Elaine Stradling, to Robert C. Chamberlain, on February 19 at Newtown, Pa.

1936

Dr. William E. Kerstetter, head of the department of philosophy at Baldwin-Wallace College, Berea, Ohio, recently spent two days at Earlham College serving as an external examiner in the philosophy department there. The plan calls for visiting teachers of philosophy who are invited to give written and oral examinations to the students in the Earlham course in general philosophy.

Dr. Edward C. Raffensperger, son of Mr. and Mrs. E. H. Raffensperger, of Boiling Springs, Pa., was married on April 9 in the Parkside Methodist Church, Parkside, Pa., to Dr. Mary Ames, daughter of Mrs. Roger Post Ames, of Wren's Nest, Tryon, N. G. The couple now reside at 804 North Second Street, Harrisburg. The bride, who is chief of pediatrics at the Polyclinic Hospital, Harrisburg, is a graduate of Agnes Scott College, Decatur, Ga., and the medical school of the University of Texas. Prior to beginning her practice in Harrisburg, she was a resident in pediatrics at Jefferson Davis Children's Hospital, Detroit, and the Children's Medical Service of Bellevue Hospital, New York City. She was formerly an instructor in pediatrics at Wayne University Medical School and later at the New York University Medical School. Dr. Raffensperger is on the teaching staff of the Graduate School of the University of Pennsylvania and is a staff member of the Harrisburg Hospital and a consultant at the Polyclinic Hospital. He is a diplomat on the American Board of Internal Medicine and the American Board of Gastroenterology. He is a fellow of the Bockus Research Foundation at Graduate Hospital, Philadelphia, and an associate fellow of the American College of Physicians.

1937

Lt. Col. John P. Haines, Jr., and his wife, the former Pendery Spear, '39, are living at 3120 Elbern Avenue, Columbus, Ohio. Colonel Haines is in command of the Marine Corps Air Station there.

1938

Dr. Clarkson Wentz has moved from Bryn Mawr to R. D. 1, Malvern, Pa.

1939

Virginia E. Heisey is studying for her master's degree at the University of Pittsburgh and is living at Church Hill Road, Pittsburgh 21, Pa.

Mr. and Mrs. Harold A. Bouton announce the birth of a daughter, Suzanne Condon Bouton, on November 21. They have a son Harold, Jr., who is now five and a half years old. Recently, Harold became sales manager of the spice and extract division of the Durkee Division of the Glidden Company, producers of "Durkee Famous Foods." The Boutons have moved from Virginia to 36 East Stanton Avenue, Baldwin, N. Y.

Judson L. Smith is district manager of the Baltimore Office of the Equitable Life Assurance Society of New York.

Leon M. Robinson, attorney of Trenton and vice-president of the Dickinson Club of Central New Jersey, will be married in June to Miss Mae Bernard, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Jack Bernard, of Trenton. Miss Bernard is a graduate of Teachers College, Temple University, and is now teaching kindergarten in the Trenton, N. J., public school system.

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Brenner, R. D. 1, Carlisle, announced the birth of a son, Joseph Donald Brenner, Jr., on April 19. They have a daughter, Margaret Elizabeth, aged about two and a half years.

1940

Kenneth L. Rounds, who is supervising principal of the New Milford Joint School District, New Milford, Pa., will finish the work for a master's degree at Bucknell University in administration this summer.

1941

Mr. and Mrs. Andrew W. Walters, of 149 Danbury Street, Southwest, Washington, D. C., announce the birth of a daughter, Cheryl Susan, on August 8, 1948. Mrs. Walters is the former Joyce M. Crickmay. The body of Lieutenant Robert A. Walsh,

The body of Lieutenant Robert A. Walsh, who died while serving with the Army Air Forces in China, on May 15, 1943, was brought home and reinterred at Plains, Pa., on March 16.

Mr. and Mrs. Donald W. Bloedon, of 248 D Avenue, Coronado, Calif., announced the birth of their third son, William Edward, on January 17, just two weeks after his father sailed for China. Mrs. Bloedon is the former Virginia Bartholomew.

Mr. and Mrs. Jack B. Frey, of 275 Cromwell Drive, Rochester 10, N. Y., announce the birth of their third child, Douglas Wade Frey, on March 5.

Mr. and Mrs. Edward C. Van Buskirk, of 1352 East South Street, South Bend 15, Ind., announced the birth of their third child, a son, William Lee, on December 30. They have a son, Carl, born September 12, 1943, and a daughter, Susan, born March 30, 1946. Mrs. Van Buskirk is the former Mary Mansfield.

Mr. and Mrs. Edgar C. Washabaugh, of 231 West Main Street, Waynesboro, Pa., announced the birth of a daughter, Miriam Katherine Washabaugh, on March 8. Mrs. Washabaugh is the former Carolyn M. Loder, '42.

James M. Alexander was married on April 9 to Miss Mary Elizabeth Wolff, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William Henry Wolff of Springfield, Pa. Miss Wolff attended Temple University. Alexander received his master's degree at the University of Pennsylvania and is now working for a doctorate in economics there. He is also teaching at the Wharton School. The couple now reside in Springfield, Pa.

Tom H. Bietsch, '48L, who is practicing law in the office of Harold S. Irwin, '23, '25L, in Carlisle, successfully captained the rural division in the Carlisle Red Cross drive in March and is now chairman of the Salvation Army's annual maintenance fund appeal.

1942

Mr. and Mrs. William A. Steckel announce the birth of their second son, Frederick Arthur Steckel, on January 23. Mrs. Steckel is the former Beulah Minnich, of Carlisle. Steckel is practicing law in Slatington, Pa.

Oscar L. Feller was married aboard the S. S. Mauretania on January 15 to Renee Engle, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Samuel Engel. A former student of Pennsylvania State College and New York University, Mrs. Feller was working as sales manager for Antoinee of Paris in New York City when she was married. Feller is associated with his father as a furrier in Harrisburg, Pa.

Mr. and Mrs. Edward Roger Jackson, of 2102 West Philadelphia Street, York, Pa., announce the birth of a son, Edward Stacy Jackson, on March 6. Mrs. Jackson is the former Hilda G. Knaub.

S. S. Aichele is an instructor in the political science department at Temple University and is continuing his Ph.D. work at the University of Pennsylvania.

Mr. and Mrs. James R. Hertzler, of 812 West High Street, Carlisle, announced the birth of a son, Edward Snyder Hertzler, on January 2. Their son James R. Hertzler, Jr., is three years old. Mrs. Hertzler is the former Mary Snyder.

James D. Flower, '48L, who is practicing law in Carlisle, captained the city division to over-the-top achievement in the Carlisle Red Cross drive in March.

1943

Mr. and Mrs. Zane G. Kaufman are now living at 143 North Hanover Avenue, Lexington, Ky. Mrs. Kaufman is the former Ruth Cardell. Kaufman is doing graduate work in chemistry at the University of Kentucky and Mrs. Kaufman is working at the Agricultural Experiment Station in Lexington.

Andrew R. McNitt, formerly of Mifflintown, Pa., has moved to 1945 Pacific Avenue, San Francisco 9, Calif.

Betty Louise Gipple, formerly of Paxtang, Pa., is now living at 1942 Trotle Street, Atlanta, Ga.

Corporal John Edward Martin, III, who was killed in action on Okinawa on May 14, 1945, was buried in the Mt. Holly Springs Cemetery on April 16 with the Rev. Spencer B. Smith, '34, officiating. His father, John E. Martin, is a member of the Class of 1917. His father and mother survive and also a sister, Charlotte Martin, former student of the College.

The last number of this magazine contained the announcement of the birth of a son on November 28, 1948, to Mr. and Mrs. John F. Dittman, of Sunflower, Kan. The little fellow's name is John Paul.

Dr. and Mrs. Roger Hollan of Philadelphia have announced the birth of a daughter Edith Ann at the University of Pennsylvania Hospital, Philadelphia, on April 7. Mrs. Hollan is the former Edith Ann Lingle.

The Rev. and Mrs. Robert L. Curry, of St. Clair, Pa., announced the birth of their second

son, William Treyz Curry, on December 4, 1948. Mrs. Curry is the former Jane Treyz and Curry is pastor of the First Methodist Church in St. Clair.

1945

Dr. Charles D. Foster, III, and Miss Audrey June Kopf were married on January 8 in the Pitman Methodist Church, Pitman, N. J. Dr. Foster, who is a graduate of Jefferson Medical College, is now serving his internship at Cooper Hospital, Camden, N. J., where he has been granted a residency in gynecology starting July 1.

Mildred Jean Manning has gone to Mason City, Iowa, as Y-Teen director at the Y. W. C. A. there. A native of Washington, D. C., she spent a year at Dickinson College and graduated from the University of Maryland with a major in sociology. Following her graduation she worked at the Y. W. C. A. in Washington in the health education department and has also had considerable camp experience. She served as waterfront director at the Harrisburg Y. W. C. A. camp. During the war, she was employed by the FBI in Washington.

Mr. and Mrs. James P. Trego, of 156 East High Street, Carlisle, announced the birth of a son, Michael Parker, on February 28.

1946

Dr. John D. Cunningham was married last September to Jane Ann Pearson, of Phillipsburg, Pa. He graduated with a B.S. degree from Franklin and Marshall College in 1945 and received his M.D. degree from Temple University last June. He is now serving his internship at Lankenau Hospital in Philadelphia.

In addition to his duties as pastor of the Methodist Church in Salem, N. H., the Rev. Richard H. L. Vanaman is filling in until June as headmaster at Atkinson Academy. The former headmaster suffered a heart attack the latter part of February and Vanaman was pressed into service by the authorities of the school. His father, Lester E. Vanaman, who was chief clerk of the Reading Company and a lifelong member of Stevens Memorial Methodist Church, died at his home in Harrisburg on April 3, 1948. In addition to his son, he is survived by his wife, Mrs. Sarah J. Vanaman; a daughter, Mrs. Dale L. Sweeney, of Harrisburg; his stepfather, and a sister and a brother.

Mr. and Mrs. John E. Myers have announced the engagement of their daughter, Christine Alice Myers, to Robert Grant Crist, '48. Miss Myers, who has been a member of the editorial staff of the Harrisburg *Patriot*, is the daughter of John E. Myers, '12. Crist, who is in publicity work with his father, can

A Request for Personals

Alumni are requested to send dated newspaper clippings from their home town papers reporting their activities, and also wedding invitations and birth announcements to THE DICKINSON ALUMNUS, Dickinson College, Carlisle, P2.

Alumni should also report the winning of graduate degrees, employment and promotions—in fact any information for personals and also the permanent biographical records of the alumni office.

say that both of his parents are members of the Class of 1923.

1947

Mr. and Mrs. Fred Laufer have moved to 39321/2 Frisby Street, Baltimore 18, Md. Mrs. Laufer, the former Jean Doney, is working as a physiotherapist at Johns Hopkins Hospital.

Announcement has been made of the engagement of Julia Ann Stuart, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. James A. Stuart, of "Justa Farm," Carlisle, to Louis S. Rice, II, son of Mr. and Mrs. Donald B. Rice, Trenton, N. J. The wedding will take place in the late summer. For the past year, Miss Stuart has been a medical technologist at the Burlington Hospital, Mt. Holly, N. J. Rice is a senior in the College.

1947L

Robert L. Rubendall, of Millersburg, was admitted to the Dauphin County, Pa., bar on April 26 and is practicing with the Harrisburg law firm of Hull, Leiby and Metzger. He had been a reading clerk for Judge Robert E. Woodside, Jr., '26, '28L.

Richard C. Curry, of Hershey, Pa., who was admitted to the Dauphin County bar on April 26, is associated with William H. Dunbar, '31L, Harrisburg lawyer.

1948

Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Andres Brown, of Drexel Hill, Pa., announced the birth of a daughter, Suzanne Halsey Brown, on February 11. Mrs. Brown is the former Margaret W. Moon. Mr. Brown is a graduate of Hamline University and has a master's degree from Oklahoma A. & M. and is a physicist for the Atlantic Refining Company.

Marvin E. Wolfgang, instructor in sociology at Lebanon Valley College, was the speaker at the February meeting of the Carlisle Intercultural Council which was held in the Law School auditorium. Last June, he was a dele-

Baltimore Notes

By CARLYLE R. EARP, '14 129 E. Redwood St.

Paul D. Olejar, '28, was elected president and Henry Byron Suter, '31, was elected counsel recently of the Howard Park Civic Association of Baltimore.

Harry Singerman, '19L, received considerable prominence in the newspapers before the close of the Maryland Legislature in March because of his election to the Board of Election Supervisors of Baltimore. The cause of the opposition was his alleged connection with a Baltimore politician who is said to have sponsored him.

Dr. Ernest R. Spedden, '04, has retired from the Baltimore public school system because of increasing blindness after many years of outstanding service as a member of the faculty of the Baltimore Polytechnic Institute.

Lieut. Commander Judson L. Smith, '39, of Glyndon, Md., has returned recently from a naval reserve cruise in the Caribbean area.

Rev. William M. Hoffman, '07, the beloved, successful pastor of Baldwin Memorial Church at Millersville, Md., for two decades, will retire from the active ministry at the Baltimore Methodist Conference session at Western Maryland College on June 5.

gate from the Evangelical United Brethren Church to the first assembly of the World Council of Churches in Amsterdam. During the remainder of the summer, he and his wife attended the University of Oslo in Norway and traveled throughout Europe.

Regina Vath began work in March in the laboratories of the Rockefeller Institute for Medical Research and is living at 24 West Twelfth Street, New York City.

Richard F. Starr is preparing for his M.A. oral and written examinations in the department of international relations at Yale University, where he is studying under a graduate school fellowship. His address is 30 Compton Street, New Haven, Conn.

Announcement was made in December of the engagement of Emanuel R. Blumberg to Miss Norma Barchas, of Brooklyn, N. Y.

Mr. and Mrs. Lucen Pierce, of 7 Curtis Ave., Springfield, Pa., announced the birth of a daughter, Elizabeth Vickory, on January 25. Mrs. Pierce is the former Elizabeth Vickory Denman.

Mr. and Mrs. John W. Springer, of 18 West Lennox St., Chevy Chase 15, Md., announced the birth of a son, Thomas Calloway, on April 1. Mrs. Springer is the former Nancy E. Johns.

Joy Curzon Hoe, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Edward S. Hoe, was married to William Mc-Pheeters Jarnagin, of Philadelphia, in St. Peter's Protestant Episcopal Church at Morristown, N. J., on April 23. Mrs. Ralph A. Brown, the former Polly Moon, '48, of Upper Darby, was matron of honor. Mr. Jarnagin is a graduate of the University of Tennessee. The couple now reside at 4818 Cedar Avenue, Philadelphia, Pa.

Mrs. R. Dean Coddington, the former Henrietta J. Hill, of Bethlehem, Pa., is residing now at 705 University Park, Rochester 7, N. Y.

1948L

Robert Johnson Schmidt, of Harrisburg, Pa., was admitted to the Dauphin County bar on April 26 and is associated with McNees, Wallace and Nurick, Harrisburg law firm, and the P. B. Rice Insurance Agency.

1949

Mr. and Mrs. William J. Ginsty, of Carlisle, have announced the engagement of their daughter, Frances S. Minker, to John M. Watkins of the senior class. Miss Minker is a graduate of Carlisle High School and Rider College, Trenton, N. J. The wedding will take place in the fall.

Mr. and Mrs. Clarence Coller, of Mechanicsburg, Pa., have announced the engagement of their daughter, Ada Kathryn Coller, to Roger M. Schecter, '47, son of Professor and Mrs. Ralph Schecter. Schecter served two and a half years in the Army Air Forces as a navigator and radar bombardier and is now a physicist with the Naval Research Laboratory in Washington. Miss Coller, who completed her work for graduation during the past summer and will receive her diploma in June, is a chemist with the Harris Research Laboratory in Washington.

William Betts, who will receive his diploma in June, began graduate work in English in March at the University of Minnesota.

Announcement has been made by Mr. and Mrs. Bernard A. Bernard, of Drexel Hill, Pa., of the engagement of their daughter, Miss Estelle Helen Bernard, who will graduate from the College in June, to Macy Bernard Solomon, son of Mr. and Mrs. J. Louis Solomon, of Sunbury, Pa. Mr. Solomon will graduate in June from Bucknell University.

June from Bucknell University. Paul G. Bucher, son of Mr. and Mrs. William Bucher, Lakeside Farm, Boiling Springs, Pa., and Vilma L. Grove, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Walter O. Grove, Carlisle, were married on May 7 in the First Evangelical and Reformed Church, Carlisle. Members of Beta Theta Pi of which Bucher is a member were ushers. John S. Steckbeck, of the College faculty, sang. The bride is a graduate of the Bryn Mawr School of Nursing and is now on the nursing staff at the Carlisle Hospital. Bucher will enter the University of Pennsylvania in September to do graduate work.

William W. Betts, who completed the College course in January, entered the University of Minnesota in March for graduate work in English following several weeks of practice teaching in Clearfield, Pa., his home.

1950

Vivian Graupner Long, daughter of E. Walter Long, '11, and Mrs. Long, of Harrisburg, was married to Robert Allen Enders, '50, '49L, son of Mr. and Mrs. Allen M. Enders, of Penbrook, Pa., on April 30 in Grace Methodist Church, Harrisburg. They are residing in Colonial Park, Harrisburg. Enders entered the College in 1945 following the war and after two years was admitted to the Law School, where he completed the course last February.

1951

Captain and Mrs. Thomas R. Nevitt have announced the engagement of their daughter, Joanne Morgan Nevitt, to Ensign Roger T. Burson, United States Navy, son of Mr. and Mrs. J. T. Burson, of Albany, Ga. After a year and a half as a student of the College, Miss Nevitt transferred to the Moore Institute of Art in Philadelphia. Ensign Burson was graduated from Duke University.

Mr. and Mrs. Frank J. McMullen, Brooklyn, N. Y., announced in March the engagement of their daughter, Barbara, a sophomore at the College, to Robert C. Slutzker, '48. The wedding will take place on September 10 in Brooklyn. Slutzker is in the contract department of Gable's Department Store, Altoona, Pa,

OBITUARY

1886—Charles E. Bikle, Sr., former adjunct professor of mathematics at Teachers College, Columbia University, and one time teacher in the Dickinson Preparatory School, died on March 26 of a heart ailment in his home in Brooklyn, N. Y. He was a life member of the General Alumni Association.

Born in Waynesboro, Pa., on April 14, 1867, he graduated from the College with the degree of A.B. and Phi Beta Kappa honors in 1886 and received his A.M. in 1889. He taught in the Pennington School, Dickinson Preparatory School, and Forsythe Academy in Philadelphia until 1893, when he became a member of the faculty of the Horace Mann School, where he taught until 1897 when he became a member of the faculty of the Teachers College of Columbia University. Ten years later, he resigned to become head of the department of mathematics at Syracuse, N. Y., Central High School where he remained until his retirement in 1937.

During his undergraduate days, he played baseball and football and while studying for a master's degree at Columbia University, played on the football team there. For more than 40 years, he was an outstanding tennis player and won many trophies in tournament play.

He was a member of Beta Theta Pi fraternity and his clubs included the University and School Masters of Syracuse, N. Y. He was a member of the Masonic fraternity.

In 1904, he married Gladys Mary Rose, of Boston. Mrs. Bikle, an assistant professor at Syracuse University and a teacher for 20 years, died in 1944. He is survived by a son, Dr. Charles E. Bikle, Jr., of Brooklyn, with whom he made his home; a daughter, Mrs. Edward M. Wycoff, of Syracuse; and two brothers, William and Christian I., both of Hagerstown, Md. 1889—Rev. Dr. Charles Wesley Straw, a former secretary of the board of trustees of the College, died on April 13 at a nursing home in Media, Pa., which he had entered a month earlier from his home in Highland Park. He retired in 1937 after a ministry of 47 years in the Philadelphia Conference of the Methodist Church. Born in Dauphin, Pa., he was 86 years old.

In 1892 he received a master's from the College which also gave him the degree of doctor of divinity in 1903, 13 years after ordination. He began his ministry as a supply pastor in Berwyn and then in succession served at the following churches: Fletcher, St. Luke's and Fortieth Street, all in Philadelphia, Lansdowne, Coatesville and Rehoboth in Philadelphia.

Dr. Straw was district superintendent from 1916 to 1925 and then became pastor in Llanerch, his last charge. He retired in 1937.

At College he was a member of Phi Delta Theta and the Union Philosophical Society. He was married in 1889 to Mary M. Stuart of Carlisle.

Norman Stuart Straw, of Hulmeville, Bucks County, Pa., a son, survives him. Funeral services were held in Philadelphia, with burial in Arlington Cemetery there.

1889-Dr. William C. Wheeler, physician of Boonsboro, Md., died on February 17 after an illness of three years.

Born in Manchester, Md., the son of a physician, on December 21, 1867, he entered the College in 1885. A year later, he transferred to the University of Maryland Medical School from which he received his M.D. degree in 1888. He practiced medicine in Boonsboro and vicinity for more than 50 years and was a charter member of the Washington County Medical Association.

In October 1892, he married Miss Sadie E. Thomas, of Boonsboro, who died in 1942, a few weeks after their 50th wedding anniversary. He is survived by one daughter, Miss Elizabeth T. Wheeler, of Boonsboro.

He was a lifelong member of the United Brethren Church. For more than 30 years, he served as president of the Boonsboro Bank. He was a member of the Masonic Lodge at Keedysville and of the Chapter at Hagerstown, Md.

1894L—George W. Huntley, Jr., of Emporium, Pa., who served ten years in the Pennsylvania House of Representatives, and was a trustee of Lycoming College, died in Erie, Pa., on February 28.

He was a charter member of the Dickinson Chapter of S.A.E. fraternity. He was also a charter member of the Driftwood Masonic lodge and of other Masonic bodies.

A native of Cameron County, Pa., he spent his life there and for a time was engaged with his father in the lumber industry, later in producing oil and manufacturing explosives. He is a graduate of Dickinson Seminary, Pennsylvania State College, and Dickinson School of Law.

He is survived by four daughters, Mrs. Geraldine Shives, of Emporium; Mrs. George Biggs and Mrs. George Anderson, both of Huntington, W. Va.; and Mrs. Oran A. Oliver, of Nashville, Tenn.; and by four sisters.

1895-G. Frank Wetzel, of Carlisle, died in a Philadelphia hospital after a lengthy illness on February 2.

Born in Carlisle on November 9, 1873, he graduated from the Dickinson Preparatory School and after a year as a student of the College, transferred to Franklin and Marshall College, where his father, the late J. W. Wetzel, prominent attorney of Cumberland County, was a trustee, and graduated from there in 1895. He received his LL.B. degree from the Dickinson School of Law in 1898 and was admitted to the Cumberland County bar. At one time, he taught in the high school at Lansford, Pa., and also served as borough surveyor of Carlisle.

A member of Chi Phi fraternity, he was active in Masonic affairs, having served as High Priest of St. John's Royal Arch Chapter, No. 171, of Carlisle, in 1927. He is survived by his widow.

1901—The Rev. John E. Beard, a retired Methodist minister, died on May 7 at the home of his son-in-law and daughter, Mr. and Mrs. Edward R. Green, of York, Pa., with whom he resided since the death of his wife about two years ago. The son of the late B. Frank and Mary E. Reisinger Beard, he was 71 years old.

After graduating from Boston University School of Theology in 1905, he spent the next two years in the West Wisconsin Conference and in 1907 returned to Pennsylvania where he served the following pastorates, in order: Millerstown, Perry County; Calvary, Berwick; Freeland, Luzerne County; Allison Memorial, Carlisle, 1922 to 1925; Newberry, in Williamsport, and Eighth Avenue, Altoona.

He went to York in 1932 after a stroke caused him to retire from the ministry while serving at Altoona. He was a member of the Free and Accepted Masons Lodge of Tyrone and the Harrisburg Consistory.

In addition to Mrs. Green, he is survived by another daughter, Mrs. Myron Barnhart, Williamsport; two sisters, Mrs. Harrison B. Waltman, York, and Mrs. Mary B. Gemmill, Hanover, and a brother, Curwin E. Beard, York.

Burial was in Canadochly Cemetery near Hallam, Pa., following services in the First Methodist Church, York, the Rev. Dr. J. Edward Skillington, '05, pastor of the church, officiating.

1903—William N. Cooper, former president of the Dickinson Club of Central New Jersey and prominent lawyer of Mercer County, died suddenly in Trenton, N. J., of a heart attack on April 8.

Born on February 16, 1880, in Burlington, N. J., he graduated from the academy there and then entered the Dickinson Preparatory School. After a year as a student of the College, he withdrew to enter the Law School from which he received his LL.B. degree upon his graduation in 1903. He had served as a deacon and elder of First Presbyterian Church in Trenton and for many years was superintendent of the Sunday School. He was a director of the Prospect National Bank and president of the Mercer County Lawyers Title Company.

He was a member of Loyal Lodge 181, F. & A. M., Crescent Temple of the Shrine, and also of Scottish Rite bodies, and of the Mercer County Bar Association and the New Jersey Bar Association.

He is survived by his wife, Mrs. Anne Martino Cooper; a daughter, Mrs. John R. Cryan, of Chittenango, N. Y.; and a brother, Fred P. Cooper, of Burlington, N. J.

1906—The Rev. Frank J. Andrus, D.D., a member of the Philadelphia Conference of the Methodist Church for over 40 years, died suddenly a year ago on April 29, 1948, at his home in Ashland, Pa., where he had resided since his retirement in 1944.

Born in Ralston, Pa., on November 17, 1876, he graduated from Dickinson Seminary and entered the Philadelphia Conference upon his graduation from the College in 1906. For seven years, he was registrar of the Philadelphia Conference and served for 25 years as a member of the Qualifications Board. During his seven years as pastor of the Providence Avenue Church in Chester, a new church building was erected. He was a Mason, a member of William Penn Lodge, No. 732, F. & A. M.

His first wife, the former H. May Stubbs, whom he married in 1908, died on February 8, 1929, while he was pastor of the church at Coatesville. On April 17, 1930, he married Carrie M. Kramer, of Ashland, who survives. He was also survived by a sister, Ada, and a brother, Albert, both of Woodlyn, Pa.

1912—John A. F. Hall, attorney, former mayor and former city treasurer of Harrisburg, Pa., and three times a member of the Pennsylvania House of Representatives, died of a heart attack at his home on March 10. It was the fourth attack he had suffered since 1941.

Born in Harrisburg on July 8, 1890, he graduated from the high school there and from the College in 1912. Following his graduation, he taught in the old Central High School in Harrisburg for ten years, and while teaching, read law and was admitted to the Dauphin County Courts in 1917. With the outbreak of World War I, he entered the Navy and after the war, became United States Commissioner until two years later when he was elected to his first term in the legislature. He served as treasurer of Harrisburg from 1932 to 1935 and was mayor of the city from 1936 to 1940. From 1929 to 1931, he was a member of the State Veterans' Commission and he also served a year on the Dauphin County Board of Viewers.

After leaving public office in 1940, he gave all his time to the practice of law. He was a member of Phi Kappa Sigma fraternity and a warrant member of Euclid Lodge, No. 698, F. & A. M., of which he was Master in 1922. He was a member of the Harrisburg Consistory, Zembo Temple, Tall Cedars, the Elks, and the American Legion.

A member of Grace Methodist Church in which he served on the Pastor Relations Committee, his funeral was held there.

He is survived by his widow, the former Helen I. Sebold, and a son, John A. F. Hall, Jr., sophomore at Washington and Lee University, and also by a brother, Samuel Z. Hall, of Atlantic City, and a sister, Mrs. Bertha Draper, of Philadelphia.

1912-Floyd B. Hornberger died of pneumonia on June 30, 1948, and was interred in Littlestown, Pa., where he was born on June 2, 1890.

For 33 years, he was a draftsman and rate clerk with the Bethlehem Steel Company in Steelton, Pa. He was a member of the Lutheran Church, S. A. E. fraternity, the Knights of Pythias, and the Loyal Order of Moose.

He is survived by his widow, the former Josephine E. Staley, whom he married in Littlestown on June 14, 1917.

1919—Dr. George W. Moyer, who practiced dentistry in Lansdale, Pa., from 1923 until he was stricken with paralysis in 1946, died of apoplexy on February 18.

Born in Lansdale, Pa., on February 22, 1895, he graduated from the high school there and after two years as a student of the College, entered the army during World War I. He enlisted with a medical unit of Jefferson Hospital, Philadelphia, and served two years, one being spent with the AEF. Upon his discharge, he entered Temple University Dental School and was graduated in 1923. He was a past president of the Montgomery-Bucks Dental Society.

A member of Theta Chi fraternity, he was a Mason, a member of Consistory and Shrine. He was a member of the Lansdale Methodist Church and of the American Legion Post there. A member of the Philadelphia Geographical Society, he was interested in color photography and traveled extensively.

He is survived by his wife, the former Jessie B. Hare, of Lansdale, whom he married January 8, 1925; a son, Hobart Hare Moyer, a student at the Dental School of the University of Pennsylvania; and a daughter, Constance Pratt Moyer, who is a student at the Drexel Institute of Technology.

Interment was made in the Whitemarsh Memorial Cemetery, Prospectville, Pa.

1925—Paul L. Negley, of Lemoyne, Pa., died in the Carlisle Hospital on May 1, shortly after suffering a heart attack in an automobile while driving to the campus with a group of Dickinsonians for a fraternity conference in the Phi Delta Theta House. He had not previously been ill. Only a few weeks before his death he had completed arrangements to send his son, Paul, to College in the fall.

Born 46 years ago in New Cumberland, Pa., he was a traveling representative of the Keystone Portland Cement Company. A Republican leader, he was a member of the board of Cumberland County Commissioners, 1936-1940, and for a part of that time was the Republican County chairman. At the time of his death he was a member of the Lemoyne borough council.

He gave enthusiastic support to every worthwhile community activity. Two days before he was stricken he had arranged with a member of the College faculty to address a high school booster club in which he was much interested. He had been president of the Parent-Teacher Association, the director of community youth dances, scoutmaster of a Boy Scout troop, director of the West Shore Men's Association and president of a fire company. He taught a class at the Trinity Lutheran Church.

He was a member of the West Shore Lodge of Masons, the Consistory and the Shrine and of the Elks.

He is survived by his wife, Mrs. Sara Hess Negley; two children, Patricia Ann and Paul L., Jr.; his mother, Mrs. L. J. Negley, and a sister, Mrs. Mary Gilbert, of New Cumberland, and a brother, Grover Negley, Lewisberry.

1932-Robert M. Fisher died on January 2, at his home 715 North Centre Street, Pottsville, Pa. He died suddenly as a result of an acute coronary attack.

Born in Ashland, Pa., December 31, 1909, he graduated from Ashland High School in 1928 and from the College in 1932. Upon leaving College he was employed for several years by the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. During the recent war he was employed by the Aluminum Company of America and the federal government at the Cressona Aluminum Plant. In recent years and at the time of his death he was engaged as an accountant for the Penn Brook Construction Company, a corporation engaged in strip mining and road construction.

While in College he was a member of the Beta Psi fraternity which subsequently merged with the Commons Club. He was an active member of the Glee Club. He was a member of the Ashland Methodist Church.

He is survived by his wife, the former M. Rosalie Coogan, one son, Robert M. Fisher, Jr., and his mother, Mrs. Gertrude Fisher of Pottsville, and one sister, Mrs. Florence Davis of Tacoma, Wash.

1932—Mrs. Erich A. Steckel, the former Elizabeth Strohm Hook, died of bronchial asthma at her home in Lancaster, Pa., on March 11. She is survived by her parents, her husband, a sister, and two sons, John Erich, aged 10, and David Paul, aged 3.

THE DICKINSON ALUMNUS

Born in Columbia, Pa., she graduated from the William Penn High School in Harrisburg in 1928. She was a member of the Episcopal Church and of Pi Beta Phi Sorority. She transferred to Wilson College from which she received her A.B. degree in 1932 and then taught for three years in the high school at Dauphin, Pa., until her marriage in August of that year to Erich A. Steckel, of Allentown, Pa. She was a member of the College Club and Wilson Club of Lancaster and of the Women's Auxiliary of St. James' Episcopal Church there. Interment was made in Greenwood Cemetery at Lancaster.

NECROLOGY

Mrs. Nellie L. Madore, mother of Robert Madore, '24, and Elizabeth Madore, '26, died at her home in Bedford, Pa., after an illness of only two days, from a heart attack, on August 20, 1948. Her husband, Judge B. F. Madore, preceded her in death.

Mrs. Madore was a lifelong member of the Bedford Methodist Church and of the official board. For 20 years, she had been a member and officer of the Bedford Chapter, Daughters of the American Revolution.

The Rev. Dr. Lewis M. Lounsbury, who received the honorary A.M. degree from the College in June 1903, when his brother, Elmer H. Lounsbury, '03, was graduated, died in the Jackson Memorial Hospital at Miami, Fla., on March 25, following a heart attack at the age of 78 years. Funeral services were held at the First Methodist Church in Schnectady, N. Y., with the Rev. Dr. Leon M. Atkins, his successor as pastor of that church, officiating.

Dr. Lounsbury served pastorates of 10 years each at Trinity Methodist Church, Albany, N. Y.; First Methodist Church, Syracuse, N. Y.; and the First Methodist Church, Schnectady, N. Y., and was also a lecturer in Miami University. While his brother was a student of the College, he frequently visited the campus and served as judge of some of the oratorical contests during those years.



44

DIRECTORY OF ALUMNI CLUBS

Dickinson Club of Altoona

Rev J. Resler Shultz, '26President Donald M. Geesey, Jr., '40, '42L, Vice-President

Rev. G. H. Ketterer. D. D., '08, Secretary Warriors Mark, Pa. John M. Klepser, '22Treasurer

Dickinson Club of Atlantic City

Lloyd E. Spangler, '22 Vice-President Mabel E. Kirk, '05 ... Secretary-Treasurer 4301 Atlantic Ave., Atlantic City, N. J.

Dickinson Club of Baltimore

Austin W. Brizendine, '39President C. Blair Kerchner, '40Vice-President Rev. S. Carrol Coale, '08 ...Vice-President Catharine Eitemiller, '46Secretary 7 Aintree Road, Towson, Md. W. Gibbs McKinney, Jr., '39Treasurer

Dickinson Club of Boston Howard W. Selby, '13 President A. Norman Needy, '16, Secretary-Treasurer 236 Bellevue St., West Newton, Mass.

Dickinson Club of California

Robert Hays Smith. '98LPresident Samuel H. Beetem, '92Vice-President Joseph Z. Hertzier. '13, Secretary-Treasurer 1865 Sacramento St., San Francisco, Cal.

Dickinson Club of Chicago

Lawrence D. Dibble, '28 President Paul C. BeHanna, '27 Vice-President Mrs. William G. Gray, '27 Secty.-Treas. 128 Laurel Ave., Wilmette, Ill.

Dickinson Club of Delaware

Leslie H. Glickman, '27L Treasurer

Dickinson Club of Harrisburg

Robert J. Trace, '36, '41L President Dorothy H. Hoy, '41 Vice-President Raymond A. Wert, '32 Vice-President Thomas M. Malia, '46 Secty.-Treas. 1515 N. 3rd St., Harrisburg, Fa.

Dickinson Club of Michigan

Roscoe O. Bonisteel, '12President Ellsworth H. Mish. '09 ...Vice-President Wendell J. LaCoe, '27. Secretary-Treasurer 511 Pauline Blvd., Ann Arbor. Mich

Dickinson Club of New York

Dr. Irving A. Marsland, '14President Henry Logan, '10Vice-President Harold G. Oerther, '27..Secretary-Treasurer East Main St., Mendham, N. J.

Dickinson Alumni Association of Northeastern Pennsylvania

Barre, Pa.

Dickinson Club of Northern New Jersey Mrs. Thomas R. Gallagher, '26 ... President Rev. Louis E. Young, '38 ... Vice-President C. William McCord, '44 Secty.-Treas. 125 William St., Roselle, N. J.

Dickinson Club of Ohio

John R. Milbourn, '06President Dr. Clayton C. Perry, '16 ...Vice-President Mrs. H. W. Lyndall, Jr., '35 ..Vice-President Rev. John W. Flynn, D.D., '09

Sectv.-Treas. 3000 Lincoln Blvd., Cleveland Heights, O

Dickinson Club of Philadelphia

Dickinson Club of Pittsburgh

Blanche E. Stewart, '19 President Rev. Adam A. Nagay, '14 ..Vice-President Clarence B. Nixon, Jr., '46 ...Secty.-Treas. 843 Washington Ave., Carnegle, Pa.

Dickinson Club of Reading-Berks

Robert H. Stewart, '27President Walter A. Schlegel, '27Vice-President Edna M. L. Handwork, '12 ...Secy.-Treas. Birdsboro, Pa.

Dickinson Club of Southern California Robert W. Hefflefinger, '12 President Joseph S. Stephens, '26 Secty.-Treas. 3231 Midvale Ave., Los Angeles 34, Cal.

Dickinson Club of Southern New Jersey Evan D. Pearson, '38President Leighton J. Heller, '23, '25L, Vice-President Mrs. James K. Lower, '37Secty.-Treas. 177 Johnson St., Salem, N. J. Dickinger, Club of Control New Jersey

Dickinson Club of Central New Jersey

Rev. William R. Guffick, '25 President Leon M. Robinson, '39 Vice-President Royce V. Haines, '30 Secty.-Treas. P. O. Box 67, Morrisville, Pa.

Dickinson Club of Washington

G. Harold Keatley, '27 President F. Estol Simmons, '23 Vice-President H. Lynn Edwards, '36 Vice-President Maude E. Wilson, '14 Secretary 1789 Lanier Place, Washington, D. C. Dr. Robert N. Coale, '39 Treasurer

Dickinson Club of West Branch Valley

L. Waldo Herritt, '33, '35L President Dr. William D. Angle, '30 ..Vice-President Mrs. Hamilton H. Herritt, '30, Secty.-Treas 208 West Main St., Lock Haven, Pa.

Dickinson Club of York

Earl M. Schroeder, '26President Dorothy M. Badders, '32 ...Vice-President J. R. Budding, '32, '36LSecty.-Treas. 19 East Market St., York, Pa.

New York Alumnae Club

Mrs. Edna M. Hand, '20President L. Esther Caufman, '19Vice-President Elma May Houseman, '19 ...Secty.-Treas. 177 Liberty St., Bloomfield, N. J.

Philadelphia Alumnae Club

Grace Filler, '10President Mrs. R. L. Sharp, '24Vice-President Jane D. Shenton, '11, Secretary-Treasurer 544 E. Woodlawn Ave., Germantown. Philadelphia. Pa.

